MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
MAY 26, 2006
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, MAY 26, 2006, BEGINNING AT 9:06 A.M., WITH CHAIR
G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui shall come to order. This is the
regular meeting of 26 May 2006.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, DAIN P. KANE, DENNIS A. MATEO, MICHAEL J.
MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, CHARMAINE TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR G. RIKI
HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, all nine Members of the
Council are present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
This morning, Members, ladies and gentlemen, we have our opening remarks being
shared by our colleague from Central Maui, Mr. Pontanilla. And after Mr. Pontanilla
concludes his opening remarks, we shall together rise and state the Pledge of
Allegiance. Mr. Pontanilla.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Pontanilla.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your opening comments this morning,
Mr. Pontanilla.
With that, Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.

TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with testimony on ceremonial
resolutions, we have not received any testimony forms from anyone in the audience.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
This morning, we have two items under "Ceremonial Resolutions." The Chair will ask
if there is anyone wishing to provide testimony on any one or both of those
resolutions, to please make yourself known, and we shall provide you with an
opportunity to share your comments.
Seeing no one coming forward, Members, with no objections, testimony for this
portion of the agenda shall be closed.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
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The following ceremonial resolutions were presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-46
CONGRATULATING MITZI TORO
2006 STATE COUNSELOR OF THE YEAR
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF THE RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt the
resolution. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. May we have the Clerk read the
resolution in its entirety.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
First of all, I'm very honored to recognize Ms. Toro as our State Counselor of the
Year for 2006, and I can certainly relate to the challenges she faces as a counselor
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over at Kalama Intermediate, which is one of the largest intermediate schools in the

County, having taught there. And I can definitely understand the importance of
behavioral management of the kids there when you have roughly six to seven
communities that feed into that school. And for most parents, the number one priority
is the safety of their children in our schools, so I can certainly appreciate Ms. Toro for
coming up with some very creative strategies to, you know, to reduce the probability
of incidents that can occur at a school.
And many times, we forget about the work of our counselors in our school. They
have a very difficult balancing act of not only being a student advocate, but they also
have to support the concerns of the teachers. And whenever a tragedy strikes at a
school, the counselors are the frontline people that have to come out there and
provide grief counseling. For example, the incident at Columbine in Colorado, the
counselors had to step up to face the challenges. So at times, we sometimes forget
how important our counselors are at our schools.
So with that being said, Mr. Chairman, I am so honored and very much appreciate
Ms. Toro and also Ms. Vladyka for her husband for joining us here today. And I urge
the full support of the body for this resolution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
Maybe all the former teachers or educators will be stepping forward to say something
here. I'd like to offer my personal congratulations for this award, and I'm glad that
we're recognizing the importance of the counselors in the schools.
As a former teacher and also a counselor, even though my counseling work was a
little different than I think what her work is, it is very important. It is the direct
relationship or the link between the parents, the teachers, and the students, as well
as with the community. It is an extremely important role the counselors play in the
schools, and it is a very challenging one. And I think we who have experienced that
setting realize how challenging it is. And we are so honored that the recognition is, is
from a counselor from Maui County and from Mr. Molina's former teaching alma
mater.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Members, further discussion on the motion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I, too, want to weigh in on congratulating, personally congratulating Ms. Toro for her
work, especially in the area, area of I guess deterring bully behavior. That, you know,
that's a very, very--well, it's a debilitating problem for everybody on campus, not just
for the bully, but for the students who are bullied.
And to have a counselor recognized that the, the, the problem really stems from the,
some sort of neglect, and to address that neglect to deter the students from that
behavior is really forward thinking. And, you know, usually bullies are just punished
and sent to the corner. She's stepping forward and pairing them up with a positive
mentor to help turn around their attitude. And I just think that's so invaluable.
And I would hope that her example can be duplicated across the County and the
State to get a, a hold of this problem in our schools that really is socially debilitating
for many people.
And so I congratulate her on her efforts and on this award which is so well deserved.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

May we have Ms. Toro, her husband, Mr. Viadyka, please come to the lectern.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Mr. Molina, if you will, please.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Councilmembers, members of the public. I present to you the 2006 State Counselor
of the Year, Mitzi Toro, to say a few words.
MS. MITZI TORO: Thank you. I'm really honored. I don't really feel like I deserve this
because we have so many great counselors at Kalama. There's eight of us, and we
work together as a team. So, really, this award is for all eight of us working together
to just meet the needs of the kids at school.
And I am very grateful to Mr. Viadyka for nominating me, and for my husband for
being so supportive and always there for me when I come home with all my concerns
from school for the day. He's a positive support. But I love my job and if I was rich,
I'd do it for free. Thanks.
MR. PENROD VLADYKA: I just wanted to take a quick opportunity to address this body
here and just to reinforce what the Clerk just mentioned and read about all the
positive things that Mitzi does.
My life changed dramatically when Mitzi came on our campus. And, you know, the
one thing that she has done that is so important is really start to move the school into
a more positive direction through all of her proactive efforts. And you can just see the
difference everywhere. It's just infectious, you know. And she, she influences
everybody that way and that's, it just made a real difference on, on that campus. And
so we really appreciate Mitzi, and, and everything she's done and is going to do.
Her latest one, our security drives around on golf carts because we have seventeen
acres up there and thirteen buildings, and the golf carts are down. So she's doing a
fundraiser to get batteries for the golf carts so security can go around. She's
constantly e-mailing people out and doing the bake sale, and that's just one small
example. Wherever there is a problem or an issue that needs to be addressed,
Mitzi's aware of it and starts working on it and gets people moving in that direction.
And that's, you know, she should be a principal, you know. I'm not—just kidding. She
is right where she needs to be. But, no, she--we really appreciate her and she just,
like I said, she inspired me.
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I, I started an astronomy club at Kalama, figuring out how to way--a way to bring
parents into the school. And I've done that; I've got about five or six parents coming

in. And it's just a, you know, like I say, all of us who work in schools, we want the
best for kids. And we, we have a limited pool of resources to work with. But what's
not limited is what's inside of us, and that's what makes the difference.
So, and I want to thank Mitzi for all that. Thanks, Mitzi,
MR. JOSEPH GEORGE TORO JR.: Hi. Good morning.
I just want to say my wife, when she came into my life, changed my life—changed my
life totally; and she's an awesome person, has such a big heart, a lot of compassion.
And when I see her work with the kids and she comes home, there's something like,
it's, it's un--like her expression. And when she breaks through with her kids and
helps, helps these people like gain, gain a sense of awareness, gain a sense of
responsibility in school, and she helps like these kids one, one kid at a time. Or, and
if she could, she could help all the kids, you know. And she has, she's just an
amazing person. And I, I am just in awe and in honor to, you know, to be her
husband. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Molina.
Mr. Clerk, if you would please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, that was RESOLUTION NO. 06-46.
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-47
CONGRATULATING LAHAINALUNA HIGH SCHOOL
ON ITS 175TH ANNIVERSARY CELEBRATION
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF THE RESOLUTION.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Johnson, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
the resolution. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. Could we please have the Clerk read the
resolution throughout.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.

(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I'm really proud to offer this congratulatory resolution on behalf of the Council.
Not everyone had an opportunity to join in the celebration that took place at
Lahainaluna and actually on Front Street and really throughout the community,
because this was just such a historic event. And Lahainaluna High School is such a
special high school.
Many of the people that have actually sat right where we're sitting now, chairs, other
people in this community, have at some point in time attended Lahainaluna or they
had family members who have attended the high school. I think that it's just such a
special place because the people have such a love and such compassion for one
another. And it's really just an extended ohana, and I feel very privileged to have
been a participant in the celebration, even though I never attended Lahainaluna, the
link that flows through my life, whether it's my church or friends that I have or even
people who have worked with me, I really believe that it is something that we all
should be very proud of; and it's something that continuously brings us together. I
think it's also one of the unifying factors for those of us who do live on the west side
because you can't get away in any graduating year without watching the bon fire or
the fire that's lit on the Lahainaluna "L" which will be coming up shortly. And it's just
so important to our community that we recognize not only those individuals that teach
there now that actually manage the school and help to foster an education for our
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young people. It's all the people who have gone in the past to really make that
school what it is today. So I'm very proud to offer this.
I want to thank Michael Nakano and also Ms. Muller, because the event was just
spectacular. And the presentation of some of the memories, the boarders' offerings,
all of the people who participated. And as the resolution says, it was just a
spectacular moonlit night. So it's something that gives you chicken skin, but it's also
something that gives you a great deal of pride. And I know I share with all of the
Councilmembers in really honoring this wonderful school; but, also, this historic
anniversary.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. If we could have Mr. Nakano and
Ms. Muller come forward.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. If you will please join us.
Ms. Johnson, if you would please.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. I'd like to give an opportunity to have
Ms. Muller and also Mr. Nakano, Principal Nakano, say a few words.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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MS. MARIAN MULLER: Thank you very much, Councilmembers, for this wonderful honor.
It really was an honor and privilege to chair the anniversary celebration. It was hard
work, but we had a lot of fun. And I think the bottom line is the fact that everybody
came out and enjoyed it, a lot of returning staff and students. It was wonderful.
Thank you, again.
MR. MICHAEL NAKANO: I just want to say thank you to all of you for supporting
Lahainaluna. It's indeed an honor to be here today.
You know, I didn't, I didn't graduate from Lahainaluna. I came from Oahu. But the
experience of having that 175th celebration was just amazing. And let me share just
two things with you folks. We had a parade. And to see all the different classes line
up after each other; all the screaming, the yelling; you know, people say, "Is that
you? You know, you look so different." You know. "Are you still married to that
same man or whatever?" It was just seeing.
We had, we had our library opened, and we had a big display in the library. And
people came in that whole week from the morning to the afternoon hugging, kissing,
screaming, yelling, you know, just to see their old friends again. And that was really,
really touching to me.
The other thing that was really important that was very unusual is that we set up
tables and chairs for 3,000 people. After the event was over, we told the boarders,
"It's your responsibility to take all those chairs and tables down." Okay. And I left
because I had to talk to people and do things. You know, those tables and chairs
were down so quickly; that I told them, I said, "Boy, you folks worked really, really
hard to take the tables and chairs down." And they said, "You know, Mister"--they
call me "Mister"--they said, "You know, after the program ended, we had over 300
people stand up from the audience and they took down the tables, they took down
the chairs," and they said many of them were former boarders. So, somehow, they
still had the spirit in them that, you know, they wanted to help out. And within half an
hour, they got everything down. But they, but the boarders were just shocked that we
had all these adults all dressed up in muu muus, you know, nice aloha shirts, and
they went there, they took the tables apart, took the chairs apart, and put it down.
So it was really a, a rewarding experience for the whole community.
You know, in Lahaina today, King Kamehameha lived there, okay. He's gone, okay.
We had the whaling port. Okay, the whaling is out. Okay, we had the mills. Okay,
Pioneer Mill just closed down. We saw the structure being torn down, so that's gone.
So, really, when you look at what's left in Lahaina of the old Lahaina, it's only the
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school. And I think that's what the residents of Lahaina really look up to. You know,
they look up the mountain, they look at the "L", and somehow they, they get

reinvigorated because they know the "L" is still; but, that's that only thing left, and
were proud of it. So to all of you, thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We, on Lanai, always thought the "L" was for Lanai when we looked
across the channel. But well deserving of the history and acknowledgement of
Lahainaluna High School and, of course, the beloved late David Malo.
Mr_ Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-47.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Proceed with the agenda, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with the presentation of written or
oral testimony. Prior to the convening of today's meeting, we have received
testimony forms from fourteen individuals.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
For those that are testifying and that have signed up prior to the meeting of, prior to
the convening of this meeting, you have three minutes to give your testimony. When
you are called, please come forward. State your name for the record. If you are
representing an organization, we would request that you also state that organization's
name.
We are using a timer system in the chambers for the Council meetings. When you
start, you will see the green light on the podium go on. At the two minute thirty
second mark, the yellow light will go on. That will indicate you have thirty seconds
remaining. And then at the red light, the three - minute mark, you will conclude your
sentence. If you need additional time, we are willing and able to accommodate you
by allowing you additional three minutes after all others have spoken.
The Chair would also request that anyone with cell phones, pagers, or items that may
interrupt the proceedings of this Council meeting, that we ask you either put it to
silent mode or to turn it off. The Chair will enforce the decorum of this chambers.
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Stating that, Mr. Clerk, please call forward our first testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The first person to testify is David S. Frazier, testifying on
County Communication No. 06-147, to be followed by William D. Tavares.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. DAVID S. FRAZIER, PRESIDENT OF THE KIHEI COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION
'testifying on County Communication No. 06-147:
Good morning, Chair Hokama, Councilmembers.
My name is David Frazier. I am the President of the Kihei Community Association,
and I might add today also an even prouder member of the Maui community.
I'm testifying today on behalf of the KCA regarding County Communication 06-147,
which involves Council acceptance of the KCA's donation of an ATV to the Maui
County Police Department. But, really, what I'd like to do is echo Councilmember
Pont--Pontanilla's opening statements about "Believe." And this is a success story
from, from the standpoint of the community, the Council, and the Administration
getting together to provide the police an ATV that will be involved in helping us better
cover the Maui County parks. And it was a collaborative effort on the part of the local
community down there, and it was a collaborative effort on the part of the Council.
And I would like to personally thank Ms. Anderson for her assistance; Jo Anne
Johnson; Molina--Mr. Molina; and all of the rest of the support that we've garner,
garnered.
I'd also like to say thank you to the significant contributors. When I called and asked
for some support on this, it was instantaneous and some of the member, some of the
people that contributed significantly to this were the owners of the Maui Coast,
Honua'ula, Alan and Lisena Battersby, Jim Stewart with Security Tech, Farrington
Bayless Architects, Stan and Sandra Albrecht, Bob Cella, Bob and Lisa Richardson,
Brian Maxwell of the Maxwell Group, Hawaiian Moons, Donnie McGean, and David
and Yolanda Frazier.
And, as you know, we had, you know, we operate on a pretty limited budget down at
the KCA, so we had to go outside to find the funds for this; and I was very pleased to
say that it didn't take us very long to do so and we were looking forward to the
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moment when we blessed the ATV and send the officers off into the sunset to go say
hello to some good guys and catch some bad guys.
So I'd like to thank everyone and just add to the, to the tempo of this morning's start
to the day. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Frazier.
Members, any questions to Mr. Frazier on his testimony? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Thank you very much, David, for coming down today. Could you relate to us, you
said that the police will use this to chase down the bad guys and say hello to the
good guys. Could you just briefly relate to the Council how the ATV came about in, in
your going to the police and asking them about bike patrol?
MR. FRAZIER: Yes, I'd be happy to.
Well, as you know, we've been having a lot of meetings. We've been having a lot of
meetings with the Mayor's office; with--we've, I've had many with you, Ms. Anderson;
and we've had a lot of meetings with the Parks Department. There seems to be that
kind of energy going on in South Maui right now that's a very good thing. And one of
the things that was a result of that was a meeting that was held in the Mayor's office
with Assistant Chief Sidney Kikuchi, and I might also add Acting Captain Lieutenant
Ramos, and we were discussing ways that we could better penetrate the parks, get
the police more involved, get them closer to the people that are actually in the parks.
And they had one ATV; they needed two. And, at that point, the KCA volunteered
that we would find the funds and that we would make the ATV happen for the police if
that would help them do their job down there.
So that's really the short story about how it all came about. But, really, the bigger
story is there's a lot of work that's being done. And it seems like the harder we work
down in South Kihei, the more that the Parks Department, the Administration, the
Council, and everyone is behind us. And it's a very, very good story; and I'm very
pleased to be here today to relate that to you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, David. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Members, any further questions for Mr. Frazier?
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MR. FRAZIER: Mahalo. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Having none, thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: William Tavares, followed by Victor Pellegrino. Mr. Tavares is
testifying on agenda item County Communication 06-146.
MR. WILLIAM D. TAVARES, COMMITTEE FOR MORE EQUITABLE TAXATION (testifying
on County Communication No. 06-146):
As you know, I am Bill Tavares, Chairman of COMET, Committee for More Equitable
Taxation, established way back in 1988; a resident of Kuau for eighty-five of my
eighty-five years.
I am speaking on item number 06-146, transmitting a letter from Tony Fisher who
cannot be here today, Vice-Chairman of COMET, submitting a proposed Charter
amendment to acquisition-based property tax reform,
My statement is a direct question. When is this Council going to vote on COMET's
request?
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Tavares.
Members, any questions for our testifier this morning? Having none, thank you very
much, Mr. Tavares,
MR. TAVARES: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Victor Pellegrino, testifying on the budget; followed by Terry!
Vend.
MR. VICTOR PELLEGRINO [testifying on Bill No. 37 (2006)1:
Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
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MR. PELLEGRINO: Chair Riki Hokama and Members of the Maui County Council.
As you already know, my name is Victor Pellegrino. My wife, Wallette, my son
Hokuao, are Hawaiian. I have a Hawaiian heart. They and I are members of the
Hui 0 Na Wai Eha, and we also own Noho' ana Farm in Waikapu where we are
restoring taro or taro lo'i, or lo'i.
And I'd like to thank you all for giving me this chance to testify and to thank you all for
all the work and all of the support for the $7,000,000 and the $400,000 that has been
allocated toward the purchase of the watershed, the intakes, the water system. And I
think that once that is all completely approved, we're going to see some wonderful
things happen for Maui as we take control of, of, of water as a, as a public interest.
So I want to thank you all for your hard work, your initiative, your listening. You are
going to protect the water resources for Maui for the future, and that's so positive and
so significant, and it's going to be long remembered and you are going to be long
remembered for your action. So I say mahalo.
And then I'm going to give this to the Council staff member there. You each have a
copy of it. And I think sometimes seeing something is better than all of the words that
so many of us have spoken over the years. The top photo is taken in lao Valley just
behind the Nature Center, and it shows 100 percent of lao water being taken in at the
intake. Okay, below the intake, there is zero water--zero. And then I have a picture
of Happy Valley here. I guess it's not too happy; it's all cemented in, and there is
zero water going there.
And I have just a fun little thing here for you--I want you to read it, too. It's called the
"MATH - SCIENCE PROJECT". Observe, and I'd like all of you to do this, as
Councilmembers, to go up to lao Valley:
Observe 100% of the water entering the intake crossing lao
Stream. Just below Kepaniwai Park, at the bridge, observe
0% water. Next, drive to Happy Valley in Wailuku and observe
the dry, concrete stream bed. Then count the stream life that isn't
there. Finally, go the mouth of the stream to find "0" megabyte,
excuse me, "0 gallons per day of water" The question on this
project is, "What is the in-stream flow standard for 2006?
Subtract that number from the in-flow-stream-standard that
existed 147 years ago. Divide by 2. Compare this figure with
Waihee, Waiehu, Waikapu streams." And you'll find you answer.
There's a bit of humor in that, but behind all the humor something very, very, very
serious.
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And, finally, I'd like to make one final comment since we are growing taro in Waikapu.
The water level has dropped 12 inches since January. Where is that water going?
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pellegrino.
Members, any questions for Mr. Pellegrino this morning? Having none, thank you
very much for your testimony.
MR. PELLEGRINO: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Terryl Vend testifying on the proposed budget, followed by
Alan Arakawa.

MS. TERRYL VENCL, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, MAUI VISITORS BUREAU [testifying on
Bill No. 37 (2006)1:
Aloha, Mr. Chairman and Councilmembers.
My name is Terryl Vend. I'm the Executive Director of the Maui Visitors Bureau. On
behalf of the Bureau and the visitor industry, I am here today to thank you and the
Administration for your approval of the MVB funding request for Fiscal Year '07.
If you did not have the vision to see and understand how these marketing dollars
help the overall budget for the County of Maui, we would not be top in the State and
certainly not top in the world. If we did not have the TAT paid by the visitors, you
would not have as much money with which to fix our infrastructure and help our
social service programs.
I want to also thank the Budget Chair and the staff, as well as all of the Members of
the Council, for the hundreds of hours that you put in during budget time each year. I
know, 'cause I'm one who sits here and watches you. I know what it takes for you to
go through this tedious long process, and I appreciate the research and the individual
thoughts of the many items that you must weigh, including the marketing dollars and
the relief for residents as you choose the numbers for your budget.
Times are good right now for Maui County, but they'll not always be like this. Too
quickly, we forget that economies go south; and it's not up to us when they go south,
generally. So keeping Maui "top of mind" in good times, helps us to stay ahead of
the game when the tough times hit.
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I really appreciate the thoughts that you give to Maui Visitors Bureau, the trust that
you give to Maui Visitors Bureau, and the welcomed generous approval that you
gave to us this year in your budget proposal. Thank you.
I do have one quick comment for you. As you know, the visitor industry holds an
Annual Charity Walk. Some of you may have seen some of this. First time this year,
an actual walk was held on Lanai and Molokai. Thank you very much. And always,
Maui pushes the envelope to gain more and more dollars. This year, Maui brought in
more dollars than all of Oahu. We had 2,000 walkers who brought in over $330,000,
while I believe Oahu's number was something like 300,000, with 5,000 walkers. You
can be very proud of this industry in Maui County.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Vend.
Members, any questions for our testifier this morning? Thank you very much.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mayor Alan Arakawa, testifying on the proposed budget;
followed by Rex Takushi.
MAYOR ALAN ARAKAWA [testifying on Bill No. 37 (2006)I:
Good morning, Council Chair, Councilmembers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Thank you very much.
I, first of all, wanted to thank you for your diligent work on the budget and for
including a lot of the items that we put in the budget. I know it's taking some really
tough decisions to be able to put in property such as the Haiku property and the
$7,000,000 for the water purchases in lao, but they're necessary for us to continue
working. And I think that planning for the future is very important.
I have passed out to all of you a, a comment sheet. I would ask you to read it. I don't
want to go through this whole thing because it will take me at least ten minutes, and I
think it will be self-explanatory.
I understand that this came out of a floor amendment at the last Council meeting.
And I, I believe I understand the intent of the Council Chair in making this
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amendment. We are trying to create a, a district on Lanai, whereby the school would
get fifty acres to be able to expand the school projects. And they've been working on
this for several years now, and we've been working with them; and, also, the use of
the remaining property to go to projects such as affordable housing.
I would like to point out that I believe that there may be a problem in how to actually
get what is intended to be done, done, if we do it in this format. By separation of
powers, the Council can legislate. It's well within your power to legislate a lot of the
actions. However, in the way this is provided, and I'm going to read the amended
budget provision, "may include assessments, surveys, master plan development, and
land use approval." For the Council to try and initiate surveys, for the Council to try
and initiate doing all of the things that would normally be done by Administration
personnel, I think would be very, very difficult indeed and would probably be almost—
be very impractical. And I'd ask that you put the money in the, the, back in the
Planning Department budget, and we will work as closely as we possibly can with the
Council Chair because I believe that this is something that we all believe in should
happen and we're trying to work cooperatively with the process. I just feel that if you
look at the explanations, you'll find that this would be the better way to do it.
We, we're not in disagreement at all with the intent of the budget items. It's just
process. So except for that item, I, I do want to congratulate you and thank you very
much for everything you've done in the budget process. And I know it's taken a lot of
work from you and that you've been here many, many evenings. Having sat in those
seats before, I know how tired and tedious that becomes.
So thank you very much for your consideration, and I would ask that you do consider
putting this back in the budget in the Planning Department. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayor.
Members, questions for Mayor Arakawa regarding his testimony regarding the
specific budget item? Okay, having none, Mr. Mayor, we appreciate your comments
this morning, and I'm sure the Members will take your comments into consideration.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Thank you very much. And I, I, I really do appreciate the intent. I
believe we're all on the same page.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: But it's just how to do it. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayor.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Rex Takushi, testifying on the proposed budget; followed by
Tom Cannon.
MR. REX TAKUSHI [testifying on Bill No. 37 (2006)1:
Good morning, Councilmembers.
My name is Rex Takushi. As you know, I'm a Haiku resident, as well as a Captain in
the Fire Department. I am here speaking about the Haiku land acquisition the Fire
Department is trying to put through for Haiku. I'm not speaking for the Fire
Department. The Chief has me as a project leader trying to help the community
understand what we're trying to do.
I know there's some, still some opposition to the program we're trying to do, and
we're just trying to explain to everybody we're just trying to get a fire station up there.
Any other uses, we, we agree as a member of the community, that it's something that
needs to be discussed. But the property itself, I believe the Council needs to
understand it needs to be appropriated so that we can, we can move forward with
any other discussions that need to be done. If the property sale is not done, it's
basically a dead deal. And I think the community has been waiting a long time for
this.
So the people that are out there against this, I do respect their opinions, and we want
to hear them, we want to discuss this with them. But some of the tactics that we see
being used are more scare tactics and something that they feel that they can just kill
it now. They'll kill the fire station, as well as any other uses that they think might be
happening.
You know, we've had hearings on this in the public. It's been in the newspaper. So
it, it, it's something that they can't say they didn't know about. I think--my feeling is
they didn't know where it was, and they don't like that location because it affects them
personally.
You got the Haiku community, the community itself spreads everywhere from Maliko
up to Kaupakalua, all the way to past Huelo. And lot of people, if you noticed, you'll
probably understand this even voting-wise. People don't always get to come out.
They're too busy; they can't make the time. But the Community Association, it's
really a small number of the community that's out there. People that do show up for
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these things, it's, it's still a small number for the amount of people that are in Haiku.
So when they speak, they're basically not speaking for a big majority. And I think if
we had a public hearing about this later if the land was acquired and let people know
this is what's going on and what may be proposed, we might get a bigger turnout of
people who realize the, the importance of this issue.

I see Mr. Clark here from the past Community Association. He can testify to this if he
comes up. We've had discussions with him over ten years ago regarding Haiku
property. We've looked at alternative locations. The location we've selected with the
Fire Department meets the criteria that we need. So we're, we're pushing this one
really hard. We're sorry if we stepped on anybody's toes, but we realize it was so
critical to get this because it was on the market. We're trying to get it off of it, that we
needed to push really hard to get this through.
And if anybody out there who disagrees with it, we're always willing to talk to them.
But if they would support us on at least getting this issue appropriated, the
discussions are always open.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Takushi.
Members, questions for Mr. Takushi on his testimony? Having none, thank you very
much for your comments.
MR. TAKUSHI: Thank you very much.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Tom Cannon, testifying on the proposed budget; followed by
Nick Nikhilananda.

MR. TOM CANNON, TRI-ISLE MAIN STREET RESOURCE CENTER [testifying on Bill
No. 37 (2006)1:
Good morning, Councilmembers. I am Tom Cannon, speaking on behalf of the
Tri-Isle Main Street Resource Center. And I wanted to thank you for your support in
the past and in the present of the Main Street Program here on Maui, and also
request that I can come back after everybody else is finished, to give my final
remarks.
The mission of the Main Street Program in Hawaii or in, on Maui, I should say, is
economic revitalization within the context, within the context of cultural and historic
preservation and enhancement. We do this through, in large part, through
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preservation efforts of our small towns. We have a track record of twenty years now
doing this, and it is partially because of that track record, that we're able to
encourage a tremendous amount of volunteers to be on our committees and assist
us with this effort. Our Structure and Design Committee alone has a handful of
architects, in addition to planners, land planners, engineers, past Directors of Public
Works, past Directors of Planning, etcetera.
Recently, we were asked by the Haiku Community Association to assist them in, in
their efforts to get a grip on, on what's going on out in Haiku. Haiku's population has
increased plus or minus three times in the past ten years, and that increase has put
stresses on the community. And the Association asked us for an affiliation, which we
agreed to only if we were to start a fledgling embryo of a Main Street Program for
Haiku, as we have done in the past for Pala and Makawao and Wailuku.
When we do this—when we've done this in the past, as when we've done this now,
we found that there are special interest and personal agendas out there that don't
really want to do what the community wants to do, but would rather do what they
want to do because they have these personal agendas. And this is the case again
with Haiku.
I, some of that, one of the methods that these special, people with special agendas
use is to pass misinformation about our program and about our efforts in terms of
strategic planning. And I want to clear up any misinformation if that should come up
before you today. We, at the outset of the work in Haiku, the process was, was
described in detail at a public town meeting--and I'll come back and finish if that's the
end of my time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I will be happy to have you return, Mr. Cannon.
MR. CANNON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And we will leave you in the appropriate order. Thank you very much.
MR. CANNON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Nick Nikhilananda.
Proceeding with the next testifier, Patricia McGrath.
Oh, excuse me, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Nick Nikhilananda will be testifying on the
proposed budget.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. NICK NIKHILANANDA [testifying on Bill No. 37 (2006)1:
Good morning. Somebody left their testimony here. I don't know if they want it, so.
Good morning, Mr. Chair and Members of the County Council,
My name is Nick Nikhilananda. I'm a resident of Huelo.
The timing was impeccable. I just was downstairs in, in Public Works for an interview
for a position with the County--and I just walked in and my name was called, so good.
I just have a couple of questions, ah, comments really, really quickly about the
budget and some of the things that are in it and are not in it. There's many, many
more than what I have here, but these are just a couple of quick ones.
I would like to see, and, unfortunately, there is no money that I saw in there for
money to move our Wastewater Treatment Plant that's in Walluku-Kahului. It's in a
tsunami zone, and this is just unacceptable with what went on with Katrina and the
spillage over on Oahu. I think it's incumbent upon us to move that no matter what the
cost will be. It needs to be done.
I, I also am sad to see that ten years ago, the current Governor, former Mayor,
proposed curbside recycling. This is something that's been done all over the, the
country, and for us to still have these drop boxes is ridiculous. It's time to have
curbside recycling. I believe Honolulu is now moving in that direction.
Also, I would have liked to see a lot more money for public transportation. To talk
about having vehicles and busses up in Upcountry in a couple of years is way too
long. It's really time for us to spend much more money with developing a public
transportation system.
In 1992, I approached the Parks and Recreation and asked to see a tennis court built
in Haiku. Fourteen years later, it was in the budget for the last couple of years-removed, every year, it gets removed; and, yet, you've budgeted to put two new
courts up in Kula. As a tennis player, this is ridiculous. I have to drive from Huelo
forty-five minutes to Kula, half hour to Makawao, Haliimaile. It's time to provide one
or two courts for the people living in Haiku. The joke is that it might have to be inside
because of all the rain, but that's not an excuse not to have it at the Marine Park.
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That's a perfect place to have it. As soon as that--now that we finished the Tom
Morrow Equestrian location.
Money for the fire station, I think it's tremendous. Twenty-eight acres is absurd--way
too much. It's great that there's money budgeted for a Haiku fire station. It's time to
do that, but that is also really look at whether that's the appropriate location; and
twenty-eight acres, what's going to go there besides a fire station.
Three point eight-five million dollars of our taxpayer money, as far, as far as I'm
concerned, is being stolen and given to a private industry, the Maui Visitors Bureau.
Not only did you keep the 3.5 million, you increased it. This is ridiculous. The money
should have gone to affordable housing, to parks and recreation, homeless, all of the
things. It is really absurd that the money has been given to the Maui Visitors Bureau,
the only County that does that. We need more money for renewable energy; we
need more money for affordable housing.
And my time is done. This is really good. It's the first time I've testified with this. So
let me thank you guys very, very much. I know it's a hard job, but it's still no excuse
to have these kinds of things in and not in the budget. Thank you for your time.
Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any questions for Mr. Nikhilananda on his testimony? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Nick, you mentioned curbside recycling. Have you looked into what the cost of that
would be?
MR. NIKHILANANDA: No, I haven't. And the irony is that, that was part of what my--it's not
curbside recycling per se, but that's partially what this interview was downstairs for a
position, a, a, it's a little bit on a tangent to that.
But as far as the cost, the cost is on both sides. The cost is like I see at where I am,
the increased number of garbage containers that are there. I think the way that we
do it, we really should be charging per container, which would make people start
carrying their stuff to the drop boxes.
People in condominiums--I have two and a half acres, so I have stuff stored all over
the place; but, but people living in condominiums and stuff can't do that. It's, it's not
just the cost that it would cost to set it up, it's the cost on the other side about having
people dump things into the landfills; having landfills closed. Since I've been here the
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one in Pukalani, Olowalu, have been closed. We just opened up a new space. We
need to look.
I really appreciate that the County has moved towards Public Wors--Works and
Environmental Management because we can see it's an environmental issue and an
economic venture that you see when we recycle plastics and, and glass, that we can
use them as cottage industries. You can see Pacific Biodiesel, what they do with
using French Fries, you know, their thing that says, "Your fries give me gas."
So I have to admit that I do not have those figures, and, and, but it's done all over the
country, and so a little bit of research, I'm sure that we can find out and maybe in
coordination with what Honolulu is proposing. But it was proposed here ten years
ago by the Mayor at that time, and we haven't instituted it. And the drop boxes
aren't--they're just a band aid because you see people dropping things there and the
other people throw other things in it. And not everybody has the space like I do to
collect things on their property.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I agree with you. We do need curbside recycling,
but we do have to consider the cost of it, so I was just wondering if you've done any
research on that. And maybe we'll look to Honolulu and see, see how they're going
about it.
Thank you, Nick.
MR. NIKHILANANDA: Thank you, Councilperson Anderson.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions, Members? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
Just to let you know that the Council did put in money for two, for two routes
Upcountry: one is the Paia-Haiku mass transit, and also the Upcountry
Makawao-Pukalani transportation thing that was supposed to be in 2008, but we
pushed it up to this budget.
MR. NIKHILANANDA: Oh, yes, Councilmember. I, I actually appreciate that. I think maybe
my point, because of the limited amount of time, I may have misspoken. I realize
money has gone in. We're way behind on that. I found, actually, in my files a
transportation report from also 1995, and what MEO does is great, their bus service.
And I sat in a, a, a hearing in Haiku about a year ago, so, and yet we're talking about
putting in one or two routes in another year or two and, and it's which comes first, the
chicken or the egg. I know myself who is passionate about using public
transportation, I, I can't use it if I have three or four stops and I gotta to do, you know,
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if it's only going to be once or twice a day. So that's why I say instead of
$3.85 million for the Maui Visitors Bureau, let's put $3.8, an, .85 million dollars into,
say, a bus system or more affordable housing or something.
But to answer you, yes, a little bit is done--just like the drop boxes are really good,
but curbside recycling is better. And it seems like we do that a lot; we could do more
than we do, so.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'm sure that through the season coming up, we will have lots of opportunity to share
our ideas and debate certain of the issues that you're bringing before us today. So
thank you for being here.
MR. NIKHILANANDA: Thank you, Councilperson.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further questions? Having none, thank you very much for
your comments this morning.
MR. NIKHILANANDA: Thank you all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Patricia McGrath, followed by Lloyd S. Fischel.
MS. PATRICIA McGRATH, HALE 0 LANAKILA CLUBHOUSE [testifying on Bill No. 37
,(200611:

Good morning, Councilmembers. Good morning, everyone.
I'm so proud to be here this morning to represent Hale 0 Lanakila Clubhouse. Even
though I can't speak, I'm going to speak anyway.
It seems everyone wants a piece of the pie, and is there enough pie to go around.
There's so many things that are, are needed in Maui County. We come and we listen
to all of the things that are needed; all the different agencies, committees, everything
to improve and develop Maui County.
I represent only a small part of just a normal everyday person that goes to
Hale 0 Lanakila Clubhouse which is for the disabled, mentally ill, and handicapped
people. It is a great program.
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Everyone needs so much funds to get things done, and I know that there's no that
much to go around to split up the pie. But all I want to say is thank you so very much
for considering us because all we need is a vehicle. So we hope that we get
approved by the budget today so that we can just help transport the people and get
on with helping--being more into the community, getting people to work, that's what
Hale 0 Lanakila is really about. Without the help of Maui County, you know, it would
be very, very hard for us.
I want to say thank you also for the fact that we had open house yesterday. Open
house comes every once in a while where we invite people of the community to come
in. This is for people who can support us; people who can see what we do; and
people who can realize the work that we're pertaining to for the people, you know,
that are handicapped and how we can work in the community. It gives the
community a better understanding that we're just people, normal people, and that to
not acknowledge the fact that they can get educated a little bit more, that how to
accept us and not judge us; and that we can work and we can do things. I may be a
little crazy, but I'm not stupid.
But, anyway, I really appreciate the fact that you put us in the budget this year;
appreciate the fact that you took the opportunity to help us to try to get a vehicle.
And we attend all the meetings. We, we make sure that we are here, not just for us,
but for you, for appreciation for the time that you give us, just a small part of the
community.
And I'd like to have the people who are here from the Clubhouse to please stand up
so you can see how many are actually here--and there's still a couple more that are
here, but they're not in here right now.
I want to say thank you very, very much. We appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. McGrath; and thank you, the other members of the Hale
0 Lanakila Clubhouse, for attending our meeting this morning.
Members, any questions for Ms. McGrath on her testimony? Having none, thank you
very much of your presence.
MS. McGRATH: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA; Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Lloyd S. Fischel, testifying on the proposed budget; followed
by Isaac Hall.
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MR. LLOYD S. FISCHEL [testifying on Bill No. 37 (2006)1:
Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. FISCHEL: Mr. Chairman and Councilpersons.
I'm here today to report on new findings that are consistent with one of the reasons
the Council holds this second hearing on important budget matters.
Excuse me. The executive leadership of the Haiku Community Association
submitted letters to the Council to appropriate millions of dollars on behalf--and they
submitted these letters on behalf of its Board and membership.
Marian Zajac's March 23 letter and Gregg Blue's March 29 letter that you have
supporting the purchase of specific land on Hana Highway for the purchase of the fire
station were not only written inappropriately, but they were purposely hidden from the
eyes of the community that is, is very opposed to these recommendations.
Gregg Blue testified here that he was featured--testified here, and we all know
perhaps that he was featured on the front page of The Maui News two times in one
week relative to this testimony, "A scandal is brewing." Yesterday, Mr. Blue issued a
letter to recant his stated position which reads in part, "The capital improve request of
March 29 was not submitted on behalf of the Haiku Community Association." This
letter was written prior to his and Marian Zajac's resignation from the Board of
Directors yesterday.
Vast numbers of persons in our community have been betrayed by these actions that
include supporting funding of regional strategic planning that simply is not occurring
in a manner consistent with other documents that had been presented to you relative
to this budget session.
That's the conclusion of my testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Fischel.
Members, any questions for our testifier on his testimony? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Fischel, for being here.
MR. FISCHEL: You're very welcome.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 26, 2006
Page 28

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The letter that you referenced was written to who?
MR. FISCHEL: The letter that I referenced was written to--from Gregg Blue to Isaac Hall,
reading in part: "The capital improvement request of March 29 was not submitted on
behalf of the Haiku Community Association."
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Are you a member of the Association?
MR. FISCHEL: Yes, I am.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And has this proposal ever been presented to the
Association?
MR. FISCHEL: The proposal relative to the purchase?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The 27 acres.
MR. FISCHEL: It has not been, it has not been presented to the membership, nor have the
Board discussed it at all.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Nor has who?
MR. FISCHEL: The Board of Directors.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The Board has not discussed it?
MR. FISCHEL: Not this purchase.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And are you on the Board?
MR. FISCHEL: Yes. I understand that yesterday I was voted off the Board; but, up until
yesterday, I'd been on the Board. That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so previously this proposal was not brought to the
Board.
MR. FISCHEL: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That contradicts what we were told.
MS. FISCHEL: As does the letter from Mr. Blue to Mr. Hall.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Fischel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further questions? Having none, thank you very much, Mr. Fischel.
MR. FISCHEL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Isaac Hall, testifying on the proposed budget, followed by Greg
Westcott.
MR. ISAAC HALL [testifying on Bill No. 37 (2006)1:
Good morning, Chairperson Hokama and Members of the Maui County Council.
My name is Isaac Hall. I'm here on behalf of Leo Caires and Christina Hemming.
I, too, would like to request to come back for an extra three minutes at the end.
On a positive note, I would like to thank you very, very much for all the hard work you
did put on, on the budget. I know you've worked a long time on it.
I'd like to request the deletion in your Capital Improvement Budget for the $3.2 million
for the acquisition of 27.9 acres for the Paia-Haiku Civic Center in 2007; and the
deletion of $3.0 million for the development of that center in 2008 through 2012.
First, though, I have become aware that the seller submitted testimony last week
suggesting that my wife and I oppo--only oppose this acquisition because of personal
interest. This is false. The seller's statement is inaccurate.
We live in the East Kuiaha neighborhood. Our clients, other neighbors in East
Kuiaha, and Haiku residents oppose this acquisition. We all will be harmed by the
creation of a 27.9 acre new urban node in Haiku. We oppose the acquisition on the
grounds set out in the two letters that I've already submitted to you.
The first major ground is the Haiku Community Plan which you folks enacted. It's a
law. You folks took an Oath of Office to obey this law. There is a map plan in this
that's part of this law that designates the 27.9-acre parcel agriculture, not for a civic
center, not for a fire station, not for anything but agriculture.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 26, 2006
Page 30

Secondly, there is a specific provision in this Community Plan that says that the fire
station, yes, we want a fire station, but the fire station should be located next to the
Pala School in the vicinity of the Paia School.
Now our Citizens Advisory Committee worked long and hard in--on this Plan in trying
to decide where should we have a fire station; and they said we should locate it in the
vicinity of, excuse me, the Haiku School. Excuse me. Thank you. And near the
Hana Highway.
My wife was on the Citizens Advisory Committee. That meant near the Haiku School
and in the vicinity of the Hana Highway, not a mile and a half away in, in an entirely
different ahupua'a.
So there's no authority anywhere to be searching for a Haiku Fire Station site
somewhere other than where it specifically says it should be in the Community Plan
that you folks adopted as law,
Is that it for now?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's it for now, Mr. Hall, and we will be happy to call, return--call you to
return for your additional three minutes.
MR. HALL: Thank you very much. I appreciate that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Hall.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Greg Westcott, testifying on the proposed budget; followed by
Leo K. Caires.

MR. GREG WESTCOTT [testifying on Bill No. 37 (2006)1:
Good morning. I'm here to testify on the proposed fire station in Peahi.
I'm a Haiku resident, and the first time I heard about this project was in The Maui
News article about your last hearing. And I was really surprised that a project of this
magnitude could have gone this far without any community involvement. I stopped
by the next door neighbor to this project, Santos Farm, which is a 26-acre working
farm, and asked them if they'd heard about it. They said, like me, they found out in
The Maui News article.
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I participated in the CAC process which helped draw up the Community Plan. And
the, the CAC held over twenty meetings with lots of different people from the
community, and everyone in the community was allowed to come and testify at every
meeting. I particularly recall John Bose, who was a disabled Korean vet, who, at the
time, was in poor health, his eyesight failing, but he went to every single meeting and
shepherded this Plan through.
And I'm not saying that this Plan can't be changed, but to change it without
community participation is, is just not right. Something's wrong here. And I wonder
where this Plan came from? What's the origin of this Plan? And, you know, it just,
and, and the, the proposed uses for this property, what are they? And I've heard that
there'll be a new waterline needed for this project. What does that new waterline
mean for development in Peahi? There are just too many questions to proceed with
this project without some answers and without the involvement of the community.
We deserve to have a say in the future of our own community.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We shall have order in this chambers. I will admonish anyone that does not follow
the decorum of this chambers.
Members, he already left, but that was Mr. Greg Westcott who has presented
testimony on the budget item that he spoke on.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Leo K. Caires, testifying on the proposed budget; followed by
Gregg Blue.
MR. LEO K. CAIRES [testifying on Bill No. 37 (200611:
Good morning, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. CAIRES: Good morning, Councilmembers.
This has been an adventure in this whole process about a fire station in Haiku.
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I'm testifying today as an individual. My background is my family has raised cattle on
the top of East Kuiaha Road on Kaupakalua for many years. We currently raise
about twenty-five head, and we have all kinds of livestock animals in that area. I
went to school in agriculture, and my major is in Animal Science.
The thing challenging for me is I really appreciate agriculture. And in my experience,
I found that that's just a important element of our economy, and I'm really passionate
about that. And the thing, the challenge I find for me is that this fire station, you
know, it's, it's maybe taking the ag, ag use away from Haiku. And, you know, to me,
it's like nobody can work on an empty stomach, you know, and the importance of
having ag use in, in Haiku is very important to me and I'm very passionate about that.
However, I am passionate that Haiku does need a fire station. I don't know where,
and I, I understand that there is a process that needs to be followed to, to maybe
come to some consensus of where it should be. And I know my family members,
they feel that, you know, there hasn't been enough community input on this; and they
are hoping that somebody will listen to them and, and say that maybe we should
have more community input.
You know, the other thing, too, is on East Kuiaha, I was—I just asked Mr. Takushi,
and he said the road has to be widened. And, you know, I'm on the Strategic Plan
Land Use Study Group and, and it's confusing because here we want to preserve
our, our rural character. On the other hand, we're going to have to change the rural
character, and it leaves a lot of confusion in the area.
You know, my family, we've been there for many years on the top of, of East Kuiaha.
And, you know, Mr. Takushi, I, I, I never seen him, and then he said he never seen
me; but, we live on the same road, you know. And, and, and it's, it's, it's important
that we communicate as neighbors, and my family never been approached. And, you
know, I mean we're just at the top. We have over 35 acres on the top of the road.
But here I am today. I just say we do need a fire station, but if there's, if there's the
process that we have to go through, I just, you know, respectfully request that we go
through that process and that, ultimately, in the end, it will all work out for everybody
and everybody can be happy and, and live in a community as, as a whole, and not
have so much tensions that this issue has brought into our community, along with
many other things and, and incorrect allegations that are being pointed in people's
directions, which is unfair.
So I thank you for your time.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Caires, for your testimony this morning.

Members, questions for Mr. Caires? Having none, thank you very much for being
here.
MR. CAIRES: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Gregg Blue, testifying on the proposed budget.
MR. GREGG BLUE [testifying on Bill No. 37 (200611:
Good morning, Councilmembers. I'm Gregg Blue, live in Haiku.
We received this letter from Isaac Hall couple of days ago demanding answers to a
lot of questions. We had a Board meeting last night. Because of this, in my opinion,
pre-litigation letter, I don't have time for this stuff. I resigned; Marian Zajac resigned;
Tim Wolfe resigned; Kathy McDuff resigned; Ramone Mullen resigned; Lloyd Fischel
was voted off the Board; and Nikhilananda is left.
I want to comment quickly on Lloyd Fischers commentary in answer to your question.
What he should have said is that because he doesn't regularly attend the Board
meetings, he was not present at the Board meeting where the fire station was
discussed. Okay.
I don't know where to start here. You know, basically, I think that you folks, to my
opinion, you've been intentionally misled.
Mr. Hall may have some points. It's still my belief that until he found out the fire
station was in his view, or the property was in his view, he was fine with the fire
station. He admitted that to the Council upon questioning by Mr. Molina that, in fact,
that property was in your view--in his view, and that was part of the reason that he
was coming down here.
The Strategic Plan, as Mr. Caires mentioned, he is not on a committee. He's on a
study group. It's not the purpose or intention of the Strategic Plan to ever discuss
where a fire station goes. That was misleading.
Ms. Hemmings, who testified that the fire trucks would go on the East Kuiaha Road
didn't even know that they were going to exit on the Hana Highway. The fact that,
that road has to be widened, any time you subdivide a piece of property, in safety
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sake, that road has to be widened. She also complained that noise would be a
problem with her. I drove from the site to her house yesterday. It's two and a half
miles, okay.
The Community Plan says in the vicinity of the Haiku School. I drove from the Haiku
School yesterday to the site. It was two minutes. You want to define "vicinity", fine.
The Fire Department, I, I have never known the Fire Department to come to the
public and say, "We want to know where you want to put a fire station." They know
where they want to put a fire station.
As to the proposed future uses of that parcel, it's been stated over and over again
that it's going to be dependent on public testimony.
So my contention is, is Mr. Hall is abusing his profession using these intimidating-they fax me, they e-mail me, they phone me. They, they, I mean they mailed it to me,
trying to intimidate us. And he could have just politely asked for the information. It
would have been given to him, and it would have been the end of the issue.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Blue.
Members, any questions for Mr. Blue on his testimony? Having none, thank you very
much for your comments this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, recalling Tom Cannon.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Cannon. Mr. Cannon, before you start, I just wish to inform you that you have up
to a maximum of three additional minutes. Thank you.

MR. TOM CANNON, TRI-ISLE MAIN STREET RESOURCE CENTER [continuing his
testimony on Bill No. 37 (2006)1:
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And hi again, Councilmembers.
I want to thank Mr. Blue for clearing up some of the misinformation that's been going
around.
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It is true that Mr. Caires is not on a committee of the strategic planning process. In
fact, he's not even on the study group anymore because in his will to try and
manipulate the, the situation, he brought a whole bunch of people one night and just
tried to stack the deck. And when we see that, we remove that element and we, we-our methodology is to try and encourage a broad base community participation. And
in order to really do that effectively, we've learned over the past twenty years that you
have to watch out for things like this.
And one unfortunate example of how community participation is squelched is shown
to you by the entire Board of the Haiku Community Association who was present,
resigning last night. I mean, Ghee, is that intimidation or what.
We have also experienced intimidation through our Executive Director at various
public meetings that didn't have anything to do with the Strategic Plan, but which her
name was bandied about by this attorney who is trying to really intimidate us to
manipulate the process. We won't be intimidated. We will have a process which is
community based. And I want to let you know that no fire station has been discussed
in significant ways yet. We are in process. We are not--have, have not come to any
conclusions at this point. We are still working on the Strategic Plan.
It's one of the many methods that we have. And, and one of the methods that is
used against our efforts is to try to get the names of the people we are--that are
participating in our effort. And we have a rule that says we can't give those names
out. One reason for that is people would not participate, just as the community board
has just resigned, they will not participate if you get in their face with attorneys and
start intimidating them. And we will protect these people against that.
We have various different methods, and one of our methods is to be invited into
houses by community members, long-time community members. They wouldn't
invite us if we thought their name--if they thought their name was going to be bandied
about and, and let known to people who would abuse that. So we're very careful
about that.
And I just want to thank you again for your support; and, and if you have any
questions, I'm here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Cannon.
Members, any questions for Mr. Cannon this morning on his comments to you?
Ms., Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
Tom, you said that a fire station has not yet been discussed in your strategic planning
process.
MR. CANNON: Correct, not in any significant way and certainly not determined as to
location.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so would it be your opinion that it's premature to
purchase land for a fire station because you folks have not yet discussed it?
MR. CANNON: I'd rather stay out of that debate to tell you the truth.
If it's determined that that's where the Fire Department wants it, then we will include
that information in our planning,
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thank you.
MR. CANNON: But I, I'm not, I'm not prepared to answer that. Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank—well, you did answer it. Thank you.
MR. CANNON: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions, Members? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Cannon, are you resident of the Haiku area?
MR. CANNON: I certainly am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further questions for Mr. Cannon? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chairman.
Mr. Cannon, you mentioned the resignation of all the board members of the HCA, or
except for one. So what does—what state is the Haiku Community Association in
now with this, with what occurred yesterday?
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MR. CANNON: Well, I'm not associated directly with the Haiku Community Association, so
I'm not sure. And I just learned about this five minutes ago also, so I, I don't know.
And, and, as I mentioned, in our strategic planning process and our participation, our,
our enactment and, and use of the Main Street Program, we wouldn't have gotten
into an affiliation unless we were doing it through a fledgling Main Street Program,
which has been started now in Haiku.
So even without the participation of the Haiku Community Association, the Strategic
Plan will go forward on that, on that basis.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you. I'll get that information later. Thank you.
MR. CANNON: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Further questions, Members? Having none, Mr. Cannon, thank you very much for
your comments.
MR. CANNON: Thank you, too.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Isaac Hall.

MR. ISAAC HALL [continuing his testimony on Bill No. 37 (2006)1:
When Mr. Blue represented to you that the Haiku Community Association was in
favor of the purchase of land, I felt that, that wasn't correct, so I asked the Haiku
Community Association if it was so. I wrote a letter and, actually, I got a letter back
from Kathy McDuff, the secretary, saying, "No. The Haiku Community Association
had never voted in favor of it and had never met on the matter." So that was handled
very amicably between me and the secretary of the Haiku Community Association.
I wrote Mr. Blue and asked him, because he supposedly is a member of the Haiku
Main Street Committee, why the Haiku Main Street Committee submitted this letter,
which you have in your Budget Committee request, along with the Haiku Main Street
budget request, which is a letter from Mr. Blue on Haiku Community Association
letterhead, which is a capital improvement request for the fire station on 27 acres, if
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there is any vote by a Haiku Main Street Committee in favor of the request. And now
I hear from Mr. Cannon that they don't even take a position on that either.
I think it's fair game to find out whether the representations made to you are true and
correct. And now we find out today that these representations are wrong. And I think
you need to know that, and that's the reason for deleting this because there really is
no public support for these.
We have Mr. Blue misrepresenting to you that the Haiku Community Association's in
favor of, when you know now that they're not. And we have a representation by
Mr. Blue that the Haiku Main Street Committee, which uses County funds and acts
secretly, and they're not, their names aren't disclosed, which is a violation of, of the
law, has not taken any position on the fire station either. You need to know that.
Now, let me go back to the text. I'm not harassing anybody by simply trying to find
out whether their representations are true or not--and you need to know that they're
not.
Haiku fire department, we only have fire stations that are one to two acres in size.
There's no basis for having a fire station any larger than that, As far as the uses go, I
had that in my letter. The Mayor himself testified that what he is thinking about on
that land is a fire station, a police station, emergency medical services, a possible
baseyard, a satellite city hall, perhaps even a park. And when I talked to the Mayor
here, he said fire stations include--I'll wrap up--helicopter pads. These are all
industrial, urban uses.
They need to be studied in advance. You need to, before you acquire land, you need
to study it. You don't buy it and then think about it later. So I think it would be
irresponsible to purchase this land and think about the uses later. You need to do a
site selection study prior to the acquisition, get the community involved. It's obvious
the community doesn't know anything about it. Only a select few people know about
it. It's not, I'm not in this for my own personal interest as this gets repeated over and
over again.
Thank you very much for your efforts on the budget. I'd still ask that you delete this
matter. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Hall.
Members, any questions for Mr. Hall on his comments? Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.

Isaac, you mentioned in your written testimony that an Environmental Assessment is
required before the County can purchase this property.
MR. HALL: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And that apparently a community plan amendment and a
change in zoning would also be required.
MR. HALL: Well, based on any of these uses, the fire station alone would require that. And
if it has a heli--helipad with it, which the Mayor is confirming to me, the Kahului
Station has a helipad. If there's a helipad along with this one, you're going to need it
as well. And if you add on all of these other potential uses which the Mayor wrote
about in an April 21 letter that's in your Budget binders, as potential future uses, all of
those uses need to be studied.
We need to look at this in advance before acquiring it, not after acquiring it. It's really
not responsible to do it afterwards.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so if the acquisition went forward and then the
Council was, and the community, was presented with a public hearing process for a
community plan amendment and a change in zoning, then we would get the real
sense of what the community feels about this.
MR. HALL: Well.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Basically after we've purchased it.
MR. HALL: Yeah, my view is that's too late. You should do the EA before the acquisition,
or the public hearing before the acquisition. 1, I have been told by Mr. DeLeon that
the Fire Department never did any formal study on, on alternative sites. We have-there's no documentation that they actually looked at any alternative sites. The
community should be able to participate on alternative sites before you acquire.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So my question, my question is, if the County goes
ahead and acquires the property and there is strong opposition from the community
to change the zoning from ag to an urban use, then how could the County utilize this
property?
MR. HALL: Well, if it, if the, if he wasn't able to get the entitlements, it wouldn't be able to,
not for what it wanted to, not for these uses.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Not for a fire station on ag land?
MR. HALL: Well, not, not for this package of uses. If, if the fire sta--if, if they came in for a
two-acre fire station, like there is in Pala for instance, I'm not sure what kind of,
whether there would be opposition to that. But if they came in with a helipad and all
the rest of the stuff, I'm, I'm sure there probably would be.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you.
MR. HALL: But part, part of the problem is there's been no disclosure of what they're
intending to do. I know people are making fun of Ms. Hemmings; but, actually,
Mr. Takushi who says he's not acting formally, said he, he did go out in the
community and tell some people that the access point would be on East Kuiaha
Road, and that they would be going around Haiku Road and out Hana Highway on
Peahi Road. So it's really unclear what access they're talking about in the first place.
I mean there's so, there's lots of things in the air that, that should have been aired in
the community in a public hearing.
For instance, if I give an example. Haiku.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think you answered the question, Mr. Hall.
MR. HALL: Well, let me just say--can I.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, you're out of order.
MR. HALL: Okay. All right. Okay. No, I don't want to be out of order.

respect.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Hall.
MR. HALL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, further questions for Mr. Hall, Members? Having none, thank you
very much for your testimony.
MR. HALL: Thank you very much, Chairperson and Members of the Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we have completed all requests for testimony that was prior to
the convening of this meeting.
We have additional testimony request that came in after the start of today's meeting.
Before we entertain that testimony, we shall take a break. Council shall be in recess
till ten fifty-five.
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(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:41 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:00 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Council meeting of 26 May 2006 shall return to order.
Before we call our next group of testifiers who have signed up after the convening of
the meeting, the Chair would just make one request to members in the gallery. If you
need to have discussions, please leave the chambers. It is a distraction to the
Members, and a courtesy to those testifying wishing to provide comment on items of
today's agenda. The Chair will just make this announcement once.
Mr. Clerk, please proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Dana Naone Hall, testifying on the proposed budget;
followed by Sam Clark.
MS. DANA NAONE HALL [testifying on Bill No. 37 (2006)1:
Good morning, Mr. Chair and Councilmembers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. NAONE HALL: My name is Dana Naone Hall.
I will begin by saying I regret that my testimony against the 3.2 million for the
acquisition of 27.9 acres for a Paia-Haiku Civic Center and 3 million for the
development of the property cast a small shadow on the County budget proceedings.
I know you've all worked very hard on the budget.
The land to be acquired for the proposed civic center is in my neighborhood, so I
have a strong interest in this matter. However, my objections are not limited to my
own interest. I have been involved in land use issues for a number of years, so I
have some familiarity with the land use process. I assure you that even if I did not
live near the 27.9 acres, my objections would be the same.
The Paia-Haiku Community Plan states that annual budget request should address
requirements identified by Implementing Actions contained in the Paia-Haiku
Community Plan. The specific provision in the Paia-Haiku Community Plan that has
been cited to you is an Implementing Action. This Implementing Action says to locate
the fire station near Haiku School.
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There has been no community participation in an open public discussion about
whether the location designated in the Community Plan for a fire station should be
changed and, if so, where it should be located.
We have been scrambling for information on this budget proposal. There is not much
information available. The absence of information and a clear deliberative process is
one reason there are so many allegations flying around. No appropriate planning
process has occurred which would afford ample participation. No--I'm, sorry. Let me
say that. No appropriate public process has occurred to bring us to this point.
So what we have instead is turmoil and the kind of chaos that an orderly and
appropriate planning process which affords full public participation is designed to
avoid. Is this too much to ask for?
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Naone Hall.
Members, any questions for Ms. Naone Hall? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Good morning, Ms. Naone Hall.
MS. NAONE HALL: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you for being here, and I appreciate your comments.
I want to ask, and I think it was brought forward earlier, first, because a fire station is
not an agricultural use, tied into the Community Plan's statement that a fire station
should be in the vicinity of, in a specific area, it, it will help me to understand first, are
there any appropriately zoned and/or Community Plan designations in the vicinity of
Haiku School currently?
MS. NAONE HALL: I, the way, the way I would have to answer your question is I'm not
certain. However, because we know that much of the land in the Paia-Haiku region,
in particularly, in particular, Haiku, is agriculturally zoned and designated, if there are
no public/quasi-public or urban parcels to date, what the Plan envisioned and what
makes sense from a planning point of view anyway, is you build out from your urban
core. Or if you have more than one urban core, you build out from those, one of
those urban cores. And that's what the Plan envisioned, was building out from an
area where there were already some urban or intensive uses, so that you wouldn't
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be, in effect, spot zoning an area a mile and a half away and creating another urban
core.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Wouldn't that conflict with the intent of the Community Plan,
though, if you're stating in the Community Plan that we should have something in the
vicinity of the school, how, how practical was that envisioning process if we don't
have something there to accommodate that? In other words, it seems like it was put
there with a, a losing situation. It, it, it was not a, a feasible or practical approach.
MS. NAONE HALL: Oh, I don't think it's, it's unfeasible. I don't think that, that, at that time,
that there was a, a public/quasi-public designation for this specific very, you know, for
a particular parcel. But it was a way of guiding the process so that when a fire station
parcel was selected, it would be in the vicinity of the school, with the idea that it
would be building on to or contiguous or adjacent to an existing urban core. I mean,
to me, that's, that's sufficient guidance.
If we want to, if we want to ignore that or decide that that's, that's not appropriate,
then let's take it back to the community, see if the community thinks that that's an
inappropriate provision in the Community Plan, have a discussion, and then come
forward with a budget request.
You know, anyway, I won't stray because-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No.
MS. NAONE HALL: --I'd be getting beyond the question.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No. Thank you.
And, and, so, my final point, Mr. Chair, if I may. It's two part.
First, I guess, the vicinity question. I think it's fair, and I would ask you to state
whether you think it's fair that the word "vicinity", in the "vicinity" is a pretty relative
comment. And then again tying it into the context of the existing urban core relative
to the school would be, what, up by where Fukushima Store is in that area. And so
now we look at a distance of what? And then we talk about what's being proposed
that came forward to us as a recommendation or a proposal. I'm trying to understand
what's the difference now. I mean if we're going in someplace here or if we're going
someplace up here, if you look at the language in the Community Plan that you,
along with others, worked with, the existing urban core doesn't seem to be, again,
consistent with being on the main highway area or being adjacent to or very close to
the main highway area.
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MS. NAONE HALL: Well, I think at that time, we, we saw the Haiku School as being part of

that urban core, and that was the reason; and we thought that it would be a good
idea to have it close to the school. The kids could go over and get educated, you
know, be part of the, you know, as, as, as schools, school groups often go to the fire
stations.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Thank you. Appreciate your comments. Thank you.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further questions for Ms. Naone Hall?
Can you please return, Ms, Naone Hall.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Thank you, Dana, for being here.
And I, I appreciate--this is a tough subject. But I, I appreciate the knowledge that you
have in, in planning principles and, and the efforts that you have personally put
forward for your community working on the Citizens Advisory Committee; and, and so
that's the basis of, basis of my question, Ms. Hall, is that Pm looking right now at the
Paia-Haiku Community Plan.
And, you know, Mr. Chair, it was never really brought to our attention that this was ag
land--maybe it was. It missed--I missed it, anyway, until we got into the nitty-gritty of
all this that's come up since that.
But, Ms. Hall, looking at the map, you know, the urban core of Haiku is really rural
zoned land. Everything else is ag, except a few parks and public/quasi-public
parcels. So where this parcel lies, would it be your considered opinion that this would
be spot zoning if we were to change this into an industrial use?
MS. NAONE HALL: Well, that's a silver platter question. Of course. Yes, I--no, I, I truly
believe that because, again, if you, if you look at the Community Plan map, there is
nothing around it except agricultural lands. And those particular agricultural lands
that immediately surround this area are in active agricultural use. So, clearly, you
know, the location of a civic center would have a tremendous effect on that area.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
MS. NAONE HALL: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further questions for our testifier, Members?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Sam Clark, testifying on the proposed budget; followed by
Jocelyn A. Perreira.
MR. SAM CLARK, CHAIR, THE HAIKU MAIN STREET COMMITTEE [testifying on Bill
No. 37 (200611:
Good afternoon, Councilmembers. Good afternoon, Chair. Hi, Brian. Nice to see
you after so long.
I'm here as the.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Adjust the mike, please. Thank you.
MR. CLARK: Okay.
I'm, here—thank you--as the new Chair of the Haiku Main Street Committee; and as,
being brand new to this, 1 don't really know a lot of what in the past has gone on, but I
can deal with the future. And there's been a lot of discussion in the community and
certain members of the Community Association, Board of Directors, going back and
forth, I have seen.
And there's a big concern about secrecy, that we're doing the strategic planning in
secret. It is the farthest thing from the truth. We have seven study groups set up.
The way planning gets done in this County best is if you take small groups and try
and get things planned and work out a consensus among people that get together
and can work together. And then once that's done, you take it to a larger group and
get that done; and to a larger group and get that done. By bringing forty different
people, especially Haiku people, together to get something done is impossible.
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Everything--the, the study groups meet at somebody's house or some place and get
topics discussed and some type of basic planning of what needs to be done. Then
there have been community meetings hosted by the Haiku Community Association
where everyone's involved. What the study groups have talked about is discussed
and presented, and people from the community have had opportunities to add their
two cents in it. We have had discussion with hundreds of people in the community.
As far as the Haiku Main Street Committee board members being secret, yes, it has
been secret because there are long-standing people in the community who have
never had their voice before because they are afraid of coming out in public and
being shot down. And they agreed to do this if their names were not mentioned and
people would not be calling them up and trying to intimidate them or sway them.
But as the new Committee Chair, I am--I lean more towards openness, and we will
soon will have a, have a meeting with these committee members. And anyone who
is not willing to have their name publicly noticed, I would ask them to become an
advisor to the committee. So I wish to get these committee members in the open and
have them willing to be publicly noticed.
As far as fire station and the Kaupakalua project going on in the area, the Haiku Main
Street Committee hasn't taken a point of view on any of this. We do not tell where
the Fire Department is going to put their fire station. We aren't getting into the nit-nitty-gritty of the Kaupakalua. We are an advisory group to the Tri-Isle Main Street,
and not to the Haiku Community Association.
And, sorry, but time's up--but Haiku is almost impossible to discuss it in three
minutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand that, Mr. Clark. And, Mr. Clark, we would, we would, I
would ask if you will you please state your name for the record.
MR. CLARK: Sam Clark.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. CLARK: Haiku resident.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you representing the Haiku Main Street organization this morning,
Mr. Clark?
MR. CLARK: Yes.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.

Questions for Mr. Clark, Members? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Good, good morning, Mr. Clark.
I had the opportunity to, to attend one of those study group sessions; and I would just
like to say publicly it didn't appear to me anything was being done in secrecy.
What I would like to ask now, with the, the approach that you're taking now, so you're
getting, you're trying to seek a broader input as to how, you know, when it comes to
strategic planning, is that in your focus now as, I guess, the new Chair for the Haiku
Main Street Association?
MR. CLARK: A broad approach and input has always been the focus of this strategic
process. We've had our small community or study group meetings. And like I said,
we've had community meetings at the Haiku Community Center where everyone's
been invol--invited to show up and put in their opinions and discuss what the, the, the
study groups have discussed.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And in terms of notice, I, I--that, the evening that I went, I
saw the sign by, I guess, it was Fukushima Store. Is there any other means of
notification to the public that there are these meetings going on?
MR. CLARK: I don't know. You would have to--I'm not involved in that, and you would have
to ask the Haiku Community Association's Board, which was doesn't exist anymore.
So good luck finding that information.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And, and I, and I ask that question because it's been brought
out from testimony alleging that there hasn't been notification to the public about
these meetings.
MR. CLARK: No, I.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah.
MR. CLARK: Have, have, having been a past president of the Haiku Community
Association for a number of years, we nev--there were phone calls, there were
mailings, there were newspaper notices. And I would assume they are still carrying
on that method.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions for Mr. Clark, Members? Having none, thank you very much,
Mr. Clark.
MR. CLARK: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Jocelyn A. Perreira, testifying on the proposed budget;
followed by Maria N. Isotov-Chang.
MS. JOCELYN A. PERREIRA, TRI-ISLE MAIN STREET RESOURCE CENTER Restifyinq
on Bill No. 37 (2006)1:
Good morning, Councilmembers, Council Chair Hokama,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. PERREIRA: My name is Jocelyn Perreira. I'm the Executive Director and the Tri-Isle
Main Street Program Coordinator.
This morning, I am here to thank all of you for your consideration of the Tri-Isle Main
Street Program request on behalf of the towns of Wailuku, Paia, Makawao, the Haiku
Main Street Committee, and other smaller affiliated towns in Lanai City, Hana, and
Keokea-Waiokoa-Kula. I'm here today to thank you for your comprehensive review.
And you can see that we have a long list of accomplishments within the twenty years
that we've had our program. We have a vested obligation to be responsible to the
communities that we represent, and we will seek to continue to do that.
I would just like to say that as it relates to the Haiku Main Street Committee, since
there's been a little bit of—there's been a lot of misinformation floating about. Every
organization goes through growing pains, particularly when they're in a embryo state
of development.
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So what Mr. Sam Clark alluded to has been always planned. As you develop and
you further develop, you encompass and you get more and more people involved,
and that has been the intention from the very get-go, and it is progressing nicely.
We do take issue and exception with the fallacious information that has no basis in
fact that has been repeated and circulated far and wide. Comments have been taken
out of context and just plain untrue.
Special interest agendas appear to be hard at work to incite un--and inflame
unknowing residents to gain their emotions on controversial issues that we're kine a
sandwiched in between right now.
I would like to note from the Board of Directors from the Tri-Isle Main Street Resource
Center, at a Board meeting, a, a few points that they noted per their Board meeting
on May 10, 2006: "The Board of Directors of the Wailuku Main Street
Association/Tri-Isle Main Street Resource Center stand by the planning process and
are unwilling to have the process compromised or manipulated by special interest. A
vote of confidence was taken on the actions of its Executive Director, Tri-Isle Main
Street Program Coordinator, at that time, and she passed an outstanding evaluation
that was rigidly conducted by", by "a task force committee set up for that" . . . "in that
respect."
The process of putting together a Strategic Plan for the community of Haiku was laid
out in 2003 at the outset of the process in a public town meeting. The defined
process was laid out and made very clear on how we would proceed to get diverse
grassroots community input, elements of the plan, and timeline. This process was
broadcast repeatedly on AKAKU and on numerous occasions at various times of day
and night. Process is being followed as laid out with good progress being made. We
do not have a plan at this point. We are still formulating the plan, gaining a lot of
community input from broad cross-sections of the community, and it is a work in
progress.
I can conclude in a minute.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can conclude in a sentence. The Chair gives everyone.
MS. PERREIRA: We're two-third into this Strategic Plan. Study groups tasked with
identifying issues, making recommendations, and requesting technical resources are
trying to provide specific information that mandates balanced participation via the
Main Street methodology. This will be shared with the public at the appropriate time.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, questions to Ms. Perreira on her testimony? Having none, thank you very
much.
MS. PERREIRA: Thank you, Members of the Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, the last person to submit a testimony form after
the convening of today's meeting is Maria N. Isotov-Chang, testifying on the
proposed budget.

MS. MARIA N. ISOTOV-CHANG [testifying on Bill No. 37 (2006)1:
I just want to thank everybody for sloughing through all this. There's a lot of, lot to
sort through.
My name is Maria Isotov-Chang, and I'm a resident of Haiku. I'm also a land use
planner. I worked previously at the Planning Department and the Water Department.
I now work privately. I'm also a mother, so I do part-time. And so from that base of
knowledge and experience, I'm also speaking.
First off with the fire station, to get back to a question Dain Kane had. When, when
we talk about fire station, we talk about just a fire station. But that's not the full
package that's being proposed here or looked at or the size of property that's being
alto--funds are potentially being allocated for. So just to keep that in mind when we
talk about, you know, putting a fire station in, you know, anywhere in Haiku, we're
also proposing here, you know, a civic center and there's a big impact that goes with
that, a health services facility.
One thing that was discussed is, you know, there are many parcels along the Hana
Highway corridor. And they're, they're, you know, two and three acre parcels, which
is probably a more appropriate size for a fire station which would fulfill the need,
which is the fire station need. So it, I think it would behoove the Council and the Fire
Department to work together to maybe address the proposal to just maybe allocate
money for a fire station on a small, a small two or, two or three acre lot that's just for
fire station, so we can address the need, which is fire station.
I think a lot of people are upset because there's, there's a whole urban core being
planned and there, there, we don't even have a General Plan process yet begun,
which is we're just on the eve of that. So that's going to set out our urban growth
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boundaries and our CIP projects, and then we're going to have our community plans.
So there's this whole process that hasn't even begun yet, and we're, I think, jumping
the gun to purchase this size of a property, unless you want to put a rider in there that
the remaining land goes for an agricultural lot, kind of along the lines as the Kula ag,
ag lot, the Kula ag, agricultural lands up there for the local farmers. That might be,
you know, more appropriate to keep things in ag.
I do want to address the, the issues with the Strategic Plan and, and the Wailuku
Main Street grant proposal. To me, my understanding is that they've had a contract
with Haiku Community Association to do this strategic planning since 2003. That's
when it was initiated, and I believe it's in all the grant proposals that they've put forth
before you in the following years, this Haiku Main Street Association.
So if they don't have a Board that can meet publicly and make decisions publicly,
then I think that there's a problem there with secrecy and I think it's time it needs to
be dealt with. And I don't think it's slander for people to just raise that issue and
awareness.
I also just want to say that I was at that Board meeting where Gregg Blue asked
several times for that information on who the members were and their contact
information. And only on his third time did he say, "I'm a member of that Board. Who
are they?"
So if you have any questions, I can answer them. But I thank you for your time

.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any questions for our testifier this morning? Mr. Kane, followed by
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I'll yield to Ms. Anderson, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Hi, Maria. Thanks for coming.
I actually just want to know, does, is there now no Board for the Haiku Community
Association?
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MS. ISOTOV - CHANG: It seems to me that there's one Board member, and there is no

contract with Wailuku Main Street at this point to do the Strategic Plan. They, they
are requesting this continuation of their contract. There's the one Board member.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: There's only one Board member left on the Haiku
Community Association?
MS. ISOTOV-CHANG: Yeah, the rest have resigned.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions, Members? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I just wanted to ask if you were aware that the proposal for the fire station that
included, and I think Mr. Hall cited in his testimony, that included various things other
than a fire station on this property, you were aware of that, that it came down as a
proposal on March 15 to this body?
MS. ISOTOV-CHANG: I became aware of that since March 15. Now, I've been involved
very actively as a member of the Haiku Community Association and have been to
quite a few Board meetings and many, if, if, I think I only missed one Strategic
Planning meeting, and had never once heard that. And I have been following their
agenda of items that come up before the community, and never once have I heard
that or even remotely discussed it, or heard it discussed. I was in the Infrastructure
Committee for the Strategic Plan, and I believe that's.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Maybe you're not understanding my question. My question is,
are you.
MS. ISOTOV-CHANG: That's the first I've heard of those other services being listed, not
today, but within the last two weeks/three weeks. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So to be clear.
MS. ISOTOV-CHANG: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Now you're aware that-MS. ISOTOV-CHANG: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --we got a proposal given to us that included not only a fire
station, but many other issues.
MS. ISOTOV-CHANG: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay.
MS. ISOTOV-CHANG: It, when it was in the newspaper, I think they just referred to, "and
other services." They said fire station and other services. I don't believe they
actually laid it out in the newspaper, which is unfortunate 'cause that's how we're
getting any information, unless we show up at a meeting like this and have the time
to go down and search documents.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And, and, Mr. Chair, if I may, just, just to be clear.
It wasn't submitted as a civic center. It, that was a proposal that was given by the
Chair of the Committee, myself, to recognize that the proposal was inclusive of other
types of services that involved publiciquasi-public-MS. ISOTOV-CHANG: Uses.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --functions. Yes. And so that was the reason why we felt, and
the, and the Committee agreed in their recommendation to this body, that "civic
center" was an appropriate, I guess, term to be used to identify that proposal.
MS. ISOTOV-CHANG: It's a potential use. There's lot-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes.
MS. ISOTOV-CHANG: --of potential uses. It's a large parcel for fire station.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
MS. ISOTOV-CHANG: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions for our testifier, Members? Having none, thank you very much for
your presence-MS. ISOTOV-CHANG: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes the testimony of all individuals
who have submitted testimony forms.
I would note for the record that we have received written testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, with no objections, the Chair will accept written
testimony for today's agenda items.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So ordered.
The Chair will offer one last opportunity to anyone who has not spoken or testified on
an agenda item for today's meeting. We will provide you with an opportunity if you
make yourself known at this time. Having none, with no objection, Members, the
Chair will be closing public testimony for the twenty-sixth of May, 2006, regular
Council meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED, THERE BEING NO
OBJECTION, WAS MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF THIS
MEETING.
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MINUTES
The minutes of the public hearing of April 12, 2006, was presented at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.

I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING OF
APRIL 12, 2006, BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Kane, to accept the
minutes of the public hearing of 12 April 2006. Discussion? Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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The following committee report was presented.

COMMITTEE REPORT
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-63

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-48 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE
EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL REINWALD O'CONNOR & PLAYDON IN
THE PROPOSED EMINENT DOMAIN PROCEEDINGS FOR REAL PROPERTY
SITUATED AT KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-63.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND,
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-63. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee met to discuss this matter and approved a resolution authorizing the
employment of special counsel Reinwald O'Connor & Playdon in the proposed
eminent domain proceedings for real property situated in Kihei, Maui, Hawaii, for a
total compensation of $75,000.
Your Committee noted that eminent domain proceedings would allow the County to
acquire property that is needed in order to complete a section of the North-South
Collector Road between Walua Place and Keonekai Road. Included in the proposed
resolution is a Memorandum of Understanding that requires private entities, Ke Alii
Villas, Kihei Alii Kai, and their affiliates, to reimburse the County for its attorney fees
and cost for these proceedings.
I, therefore, ask for the body's full support of this resolution. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, that's RESOLUTION NO. 06-48.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further committee reports. Shall
we proceed with communications?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 06-133 - THOMAS M. PHILLIPS, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated May 2, 2006)
In accordance with Resolution No. 90-82, informing of the receipt of $8,495.16 in
State Forfeiture Funds from the Department of the Attorney General, State of Hawaii,
pursuant to Chapter 712A of the Hawaii Revised Statutes.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIRMAN, MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO. 06-133.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-133. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Attached to the cover letter by our Chief of Police, Mr. Thomas Phillips, is an
attachment that provides the various listings of cases from which property was
seized, and that the intention of the use of these funds will be for law enfor-enforcement purposes. And by Code, we will be informed of any expenditures using
those forfeiture funds. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
”

aye.

111

AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE,

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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NO. 06-134 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated May 8, 2006)
Transmitting thirty-two contracts for April 2006 for information and filing with the
County Clerk.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
UNLESS THERE ARE ANY SPECIFIC REQUESTS FOR
CONTRACTS TO BE REFERRED TO THE BUDGET AND
FINANCE COMMITTEE, I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 06-134.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-134. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I yield the floor to any Member who has a request. Other than
that, no, no discussion, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, any request for a referral of a specific contract to
the finance portion of Budget and Finance Committee? Having none, any further
discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-135 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated May 12, 2006)
In accordance with Section 3.16.020C, Maui County Code, transmitting two reports
on settlement of claims as of March 31, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-135.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to file County
Communication 06-135. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This matter deals with a, two reports transmitted by the Director of Finance. One that
delineates the claims paid from the Claims, Settlements and Judgments account, and
the other delineates the claims paid from the Self-Insurance account. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-136 - ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated May 5, 2006)
In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Commission on Persons with Disabilities, due to the resignation of Barbara
Barnhart received on April 21, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-136.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to file County
Communication 06-136. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This matter deals with the resignation of Barbara Barnhart from the Commission on
Persons with Disabilities effective April 21, 2006. I'd like to thank Ms. Barnhart for
serving our community.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-137 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated May 17, 2006)
Transmitting for adoption a proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE
APPOINTMENT OF DONNA UEKI AS A COUNCIL SERVICES CLERK IN THE
OFFICE OF COUNCIL SERVICES".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RESOLUTION AND FILE THE
COMMUNICATION 06-137.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt the
resolution attached to County Communication 06-137 and filing of said
communication. We are under discussion. Mr. Carroll.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This is approving the appointment of Donna Ueki as a Council Services Clerk in the
Office of Council Services, and we're really glad to be able to have her onboard.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Just a technical question because it's stated "Committee
of the Whole," I was, you know, that was on my notation and I just thought that it was
supposed to be Mr. Molina that introduce this. So its just a question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The recom--that was the recommendation by the staff on, on how we would proceed
with the agenda items. The Chair has viewed this as a communication from the
Chair that is requesting action of the body, not coming from a Committee. Therefore,
the Chair felt it was appropriate for the Vice-Chairman to make the motion on the
floor.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, thank you, Mr. Chair, for the clarification. And I just
wanted to know, while this was not one of the individuals that I interviewed, I wish
that we could have hired several of the people that did apply.
The one woman who I was able to have an opportunity to interview was also
extremely well qualified with an extensive planning background. And I just--I'm
always, you know, looking at trying to have good quality people that will be able to
help serve the public and really speed us along in doing the public's business, so I
welcome Ms. Ueki to our staff, And, as usual, I just wish we had enough money and
many positions to be able to offer other opportunities to at least speedily catch up on
our backlog of work.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-49.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
NO. 06-138 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated May 1, 2006)
Transmitting a report from the State Department of Accounting and General Services
regarding certain State appropriations for capital improvement projects involving the
County for the period ended March 31, 2006.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-138 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-139 - LYNN A. S. ARAKI-REGAN, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
COORDINATOR, (dated May 1, 2006)
In accordance with Ordinance 3064, the Fiscal Year 2003 Budget, transmitting a
copy of the "Maui Solar Roofs Initiative Quarterly Report, January 1 - March 31,
2006", submitted by Maui Electric Company, Ltd.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-139 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 06-140 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated May 15, 2006)
Transmitting the Finance Director's Quarterly Report and the Capital Improvement
Projects Report for Fiscal Year July 1, 2005 to June 30, 2006 (as of March 31, 2006).
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-140 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-141 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated May 9, 2006)
Transmitting a report entitled "Maui County Department of Motor Vehicles &
Licensing User Fee Study" prepared by MAXIMUS, Inc.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-141 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-142 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated May 18, 2006)
Relating to the matter of County inventory of nonexpendable property.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-142 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-143 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated May 15, 2006)
Transmitting the "FISCAL YEAR 2006 - THIRD QUARTER CAPITAL
IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS IMPLEMENTATION REPORT as of March 31, 2006".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-143 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 06-144 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,

(dated May 19, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
THE DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS", and copies of
communications regarding the status of the Animal Control Training as of January 31,
2006.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-144 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
(COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-144 WAS FILED LATER IN
THIS MEETING. See pages 74 through 77 for discussion.)
NO. 06-145 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated May 19, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-145 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
(COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-145 WAS FILED LATER IN
THIS MEETING. See pages 78 through 80 for discussion.)
NO. 06-146 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated May 17, 2006)
Transmitting a letter dated May 15, 2006, from Tony Fisher, Vice-Chairman of the
Committee for More Equitable Taxation (COMET), submitting a proposed Charter
amendment relating to acquisition-based property tax reform.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-146 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 06-147 - THOMAS M. PHILLIPS, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated May 11, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF A
DONATION FROM KIHEI COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION TO THE DEPARTMENT OF
POLICE, COUNTY OF MAUI, PURSUANT TO SECTION 13-8, CHARTER OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI (2003), AND CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-147 be referred to the Committee of the Whole.
(THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 06-147 WAS ADOPTED LATER IN THE
MEETING AND ASSIGNED RESOLUTION NO. 06-50 .
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-147 WAS THEN FILED.
See pages 71 through 73 for discussion.)
NO. 06-148 - LYNN A. S. ARAKI-REGAN, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
COORDINATOR, (dated May 23, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ESTABLISHING A SISTER-CITY
RELATIONSHIP WITH THE MUNICIPALITY OF SAN NICOLAS, PROVINCE OF
!LOCOS NORTE, REPUBLIC OF THE PHILIPPINES".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-148 be referred to the Committee of the Whole.
NO. 06-149

- MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated May 4, 2006)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING
THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE STATE OF HAWAII FOR THE
SETTLEMENT OF ALLEGED VIOLATIONS AT THE LANAI LANDFILL".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-149 be referred to the Committee of the Whole.
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NO. 06-150 - ALICE L. LEE, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS,
(dated May 5, 2006)
Transmitting the Grants Review Committee's grant allocation recommendations for
Fiscal Year 2007 and Fiscal Year 2008.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-150 be referred to the Housing and Human Services Committee.
NO. 06-151 - ALICE L, LEE, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS,
(dated May 16, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE SALE BY
NEGOTIATION OF COUNTY REAL PROPERTY (REMAINDER INTEREST)
IDENTIFIED BY TAX MAP KEY NO. (2) 2-2-002:073 LOCATED AT KIHEI, MAUI,
HAWAII, PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3.44, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-151 be referred to the Housing and Human Services Committee.
NO, 06-152 - GLENN T. CORREA, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated April 26, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANT OF
EASEMENT ON COUNTY OF MAUI REAL PROPERTY RELATING TO THE BOYS
& GIRLS CLUB OF MAUI CENTRAL CLUBHOUSE, FOR ACCESS AND UTILITY
PURPOSES".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-152 be referred to the Parks and Economic Development
Committee.
NO. 06-153 - GLENN T. CORREA, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated April 28, 2006)
Transmitting the semiannual report regarding park dedications for the period
October 1, 2005 through March 31, 2006.
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The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-153 be referred to the Parks and Economic Development
Committee.
NO. 06-154 - JO ANNE JOHNSON, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated May 5, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 12.40, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO NAMES OF PUBLIC
FACILITIES DESIGNATED".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-154 be referred to the Parks and Economic Development
Committee.
NO. 06-155 - MICHELLE ANDERSON, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated May 17, 2006)
Transmitting a copy of the final report entitled "SOUTH MAUI REGION PARKS &
OPEN SPACE MASTER PLAN".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-155 be referred to the Parks and Economic Development
Committee.
NO. 06-156 - GEORGE Y. TENGAN, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated April 26, 2006)
Pursuant to Section 2.90A.050, Maui County Code, transmitting reports of water use
submitted by Wailuku Water Company for September 2005 through February 2006.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-156 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
NO. 06-157 - GEORGE Y. TENGAN, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated April 27, 2006)
Pursuant to Section 2.90A.050, Maui County Code, transmitting a report of water use
submitted by Wailuku Water Company for March 2006.
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The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-157 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
NO. 06-158 - GEORGE Y. TENGAN, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated May 5, 2006)
Pursuant to Section 2.90A.050, Maui County Code, transmitting reports of water use
submitted by East Maui Irrigation Company, Limited,
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-158 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
NO. 06-159 - GEORGE Y. TENGAN, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated May 5, 2006)
Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended April 2006.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-159 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
NO. 06-160 - JO ANNE JOHNSON, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated May 4, 2006)
Transmitting copies of correspondence relating to the maintenance and operation of
the Kanaha Valley Stream intake, wells, and tank.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-160 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, you have the Chair's recommendations to referrals to the various standing
committees. The Chair is open to comments/requests. Mr. Molina.
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DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-147
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REFERRAL OF COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 06-147 BE WAIVED PURSUANT TO
SECTION 5(H) OF THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to waive
the requirement of referral and recommendation by Committee as it relates to County
Communication 06-147. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As noted via a memo to you and the Members, the reason for this motion is for the
Council to take immediate action to accept the All Terrain Vehicle from the Kihei
Community Association to the Maui Police Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-147 AND THE FILING OF
THE COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
the resolution attached to County Communication 06-147 and the filing of said
communication. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield the floor to South Maui
representative Anderson for additional comment on this matter.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Member Molina.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Yes. I, I appreciate Member Molina bringing this forward on, on today's--to take
action today, actually, rather than taking it to Committee, so that this, this ATV can be
forwarded to the Police Department. I know the KCA is going to have a dedication
ceremony, and I think the Police are going to enjoy having this additional ATV
because they can't go out on one. It has to be a buddy system. And so this one
small step by the community has, I think, resulted in a very large step for the police to
be able to get out in our parks and help patrol to make sure that everybody's safety
and well-being is taken cared of in our, in our County park.
So I appreciate Member Molina allowing this to be taken up on the floor today, and I
know the, the people in Kihei are very excited to see this happen.
So thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. An--Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I just want to really thank the contributors to this particular ATV purchase. And being
that I am the Parks and Economic Development Committee Chair, I think it's really
important that all of our citizens know that this is really a partnership between them
and the Parks Department and the County because all of these facilities, all of the
recreational opportunities, as well as, you know, the work that's done by our police,
it's all a cooperative effort.
In some parks, we've actually had terrible vandalism done that it cost the taxpayers
so money--so much money. And, yet, you've got wonderful citizens coming forward
to help.
And I just would urge people to respect all of the property. Don't go stealing the ATV,
or thrashing it, or doing anything bad because this is what helps the Police
Department to do the public's business; but, also, it's an enhancement and it
encourages other contributions because we have many organizations, whether it's
Rotary or Soroptomists or Kiwanis, they have all contributed many things to our
parks. So I just encourage people to continue their partnership with the County,
respect our parks, respect the public's property because now this will serve your
needs.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, that is RESOLUTION 06-50.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Are there any further requests/considerations to present to the Chair regarding
referrals recommendations? Mr. Kane.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-144
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
WITH YOUR INDULGENCE AND THE, AND THE BODY'S
INDULGENCE, ALTHOUGH WE WERE UNABLE TO
CIRCULATE ANY SORT OF MEMO, I WOULD ASK THE
BODY'S CONSIDERATION TO FILE COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 06-144.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-144, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And thank you, Members, for your,
for your willingness to hear out the request before you make a decision.
What we have before us, Members, is a bill for an ordinance amending the Fiscal
Year '06 Budget for the County of Maui as it pertains to the Department of Housing
and Human Concerns, specifically the animal control training. We had extensive
discussions on this regarding the Humane Society, and so I wanted to state on
record that the purpose of the proposed bill is to amend the Fiscal Year '06 Budget
proviso to extend the deadline for the Maui Humane Society's Animal Control
Officers, or as we know them as ACO's, to successfully complete a minimum of
125 hours of training equivalent to training required for police recruits until 2007
June.
This proviso was included in the Fiscal Year '06 Budget in response to the Maui
Humane Society's request for better training to assist ACO's in dealing with extremely
volatile situations with animal owners.
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The Maui Humane Society is in full support of providing training for its ACO's and has
submitted an Animal Control Training status report dated January 31, 2006,
Members.
However, according to correspondence dated January 30, 2006, submitted to the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns, the Maui Humane Society will not be
able to fully comply with the proviso by the end of Fiscal Year 2006, despite good
faith efforts to do so, primarily because of a lack of available classes.
Unfortunately, though, the proposed bill that we have before us today which would
extend the proviso's deadline beyond Fiscal Year '06 would not be an effective
solution to this problem.
The re--request to file is to ask your consideration that the Budget and Finance
Committee staff has in, has been in extensive discussion with the Budget Director;
and we would understand that upon the filing of this County Communication with the
attached bill, the Budget Director would transmit a new proposed bill to delete the
proviso in its entirety for consideration at the June 9, 2006 Council meeting.
And at that meeting, it is your Budget and Finance Chair's intent to move for the
passage of a new proposed bill on first reading and for the referral of the matter
relating to Animal Control Officer training to the appropriate Committee.
Enacting this bill would ensure that the Maui Humane Society is not in violation of the
Fiscal Year 2006 Budget.
Referral of this matter to the appropriate Committee will enable the Committee to
receive public comment and work with the Maui Humane Society towards developing
appropriate standards for ACO training and reporting.
Thank you, Members. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Would it be appropriate to ask the Budget Chair a
question in regards to his request, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you will yield.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 26, 2006
Page 76

CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Kane, you said that their request would not be
appropriate. They're requesting that we change the proviso from July 15, '06, to
June 2007. And could you just explain why changing the language to June '07 is not
appropriate?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair--and thank you for the question.
The Fiscal Year '06 Budget ordinance is in effect from last year, July 1, '05, and it
expires next month on the 30th. The proposed extension will be past the effective
date of the budget, so it doesn't--it wouldn't apply.
The proposed bill does not address the Humane Society's difficult also—difficulty also
in obtaining appropriate training in report writing. And, so, therefore, the request is
because this request is inappropriate and, and it may even question a legal boundary
because it's going beyond an annual budget review beyond the scope of the 2006
budget, the request is that they come back in with a, a different request, and that we
move on the floor so that we can get it in time for first and second reading in the
month of June.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, thank you for that clarification.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And I guess mine is a question too along those
same lines.
What would happen if we just remove the proviso entirely and then worked
separately with the Humane Society on trying to develop or have some other kind of
program?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: The, the best response I can give--and anticipating that
question as well--is that we felt as we had extensive discussions with the Budget
Director and with staff, that the cleanest way to go about it because we're at second
and final reading, to have a discussion today to delete something in its entirety, we
felt would not serve the public's purpose as much as us filing the one that came
forward, and then bringing forward something that had adequate posting, allowed
people in the public to understand what the request is, and then also have it
submitted to the appropriate committee for additional discussion--and then we can
massage it, if you will. Because in the end, we control the appropriations of the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns which oversees the, the Humane
Society.
So that's the best I can do, Mr. Chair. Forgive me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I guess we all have different ways of approaching problem
solving, so that's fine.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Kane.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 26, 2006
Page 78

DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-145
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, there's another item that I would wish to have
considered, but if I may request for a very brief recess, and it will just be a minute or
two. it would be very brief.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That will be fine.
Members, Council shall be in recess till twelve noon.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:55 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 12:01 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council meeting of 26 May 2006 shall return to order.
Prior to the recess, Mr. Kane had the floor. Members, the status is that there is no
motion before you currently; and, Mr. Kane, you have the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chairman, thank you for that very brief recess. It was to
clarify with staff on, on the intention of my motion that I'd like to bring before the body.
Again, Members, the, the, your, my apologies to you for not having a memo. This
has been something that's been going back and forth between myself, the Committee
staff, Corporation Counsel--so there's been a lot of discussion that's going around,
and so we have come to this point.
AND I WILL, AT THIS POINT, REQUEST THAT WE FILE
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-145.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-145. Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chairman, thank you. And to the body, thank you very
much for your indulgence again.
Members, if you will note, on February 17 of this year, the Council adopted
Resolution No. 06-11, which authorized the acceptance of a donation from
Launiupoko Associates, LLC to the Department of Parks and Recreation for County
parks programs.
The purpose of this proposed bill is to add a new grant to Appendix A of the Fiscal
Year 2006 Budget to appropriate the donated funds. Unfortunately, there is not
enough time for both a committee referral and passage of the proposed bill before
the end of the fiscal year on June 30, 2006.
Upon review of the proposed bill, it was noted that the grant is for park dedication,
while the resolution accepts the donation for County parks programs.
The Budget Director has informed us that appropriating the donation is not time
sensitive and the grants can be added to the Fiscal Year '07 Budget instead of the
Fiscal Year '06 Budget.
Filing the County Communication will, first, allow the Administration to submit budget
amendment to the Fiscal Year '07 budget; and, secondly, provide Council the
opportunity to discuss the proposed bill in the proper Committee.
Mr. Chairman, thank you. That ends my remarks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion, please say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you.
Are there further considerations or requests for the Chair? Having none, Members,
those County Communications will be referred to the various standing committees of
the Council as written on the left-hand margin of your agendas.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no other communications. Shall we
proceed with resolutions for second and final reading?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
The following resolution was presented.

RESOLUTION
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-41
AUTHORIZING PROCEEDINGS IN EMINENT DOMAIN
FOR THE ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY SITUATED
AT KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII FOR NORTH-SOUTH COLLECTOR ROAD
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING
RESOLUTION NO. 06-41.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to pass
Resolution 06-41 on second and final reading. Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The purpose of this resolution is to authorize

proceedings in eminent domain in order to acquire portions of two parcels that are
needed to complete the section of the North-South Collector Road in Kihei. This is
between Walua Place and Keonekai Road, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye"
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further resolutions. Shall we
proceed with ordinances?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding with ordinances for second and final reading,
Members, the Chair is very much aware of the time of day. The Chair is open to:
one, either work through it; or, if you wish for a midday break and return to conclude
the business of the Council regarding second and final reading, the Chair is open to
your comments. 1 think we have--everyone has a comment. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair, for providing me an opportunity.
Bill Nos. 28 through 37 involve second and final on the, the Committee's work from
March 15 forward. Just so the body understands, a process I would, I would, I would
have been asking you, as our Chair, to consider moving forward with all of 'em in all
blanket motion for second and final. And then if there's any request for separation,
that way we can separate any that Members would like to express opposing views
and then vote their vote the way they want to go. But that, I think, would kind of
speed up the process versus walking through each and every one, and then having
the discussion because I think we all are able to incorporate our comments all
together, except for the separated items the Members want to speak separately on.
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I say that because I'd like to wrap it up, Mr. Chair, and let's, let's get this thing done.
And that's my comment, but I will respect the wishes of the majority. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chair, as much as I would like to wrap it also, I
also realize that each of us has comments to make regarding the whole budget
process. But if we will promise each other that we'll stay within three minutes in our
testimony, I would certainly accept going through. But rather than us rush it, if, if
people can't agree that they would stay within that three-minute mark or to keep their
comments short, I do believe that we should take a break at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
would, I would like to have us forego the break at this point and finish it. I do not
have three minutes. As a matter of fact, I have many minutes that I would like to
share regarding actions of the Council. So my own preference would be to finish it at
this particular point, Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, too, would like to just proceed. I think that if we all just
respect the time situation, as well as try and make our, our points, I think that's fine.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I concur with Member Tavares. I don't think that any of
us can, after all we spent weeks on this, I don't think three minutes is sufficient to
share our feelings on the budget process with the community. And out of all due
respect, I think we all need to have a lunch break.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Further comments? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair, I would rather that we complete the business at
hand and continue on.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Further comments before the Chair makes his ruling?
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, Chairman, I'm open to finishing the process now.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll, any comments?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I cannot be here this afternoon, but I will wish well the other
Members in giving their remarks to the budget. And I will just make my one remark if
the Chair would allow.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Not at, not quite yet, Mr. Carroll. Not quite yet. That, that would--we
haven't reached that point, but the Chair will be happy to give you your opportunity
for your, your thoughts.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I believe our rules allow each Member on a motion that's on the floor two
opportunities, with a maximum of five minutes; and that's something that we voted on
as a body at the beginning of the term. So if the body understands that, that that's
the context that we're working in and that's the rules that we voted upon ourselves to
follow as a guideline, with that being said, you know, ten times nine is an hour and a
half, is the maximum, and Members have already indicated that they may not be
going that much and some may, that's what we're working with. So thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair, upon hearing comments from each Member of the
body, will ask you, Members: one, I believe we can take care of Bill No. 27, which is
an amendment to the 2006 current year's fiscal budget. I believe we can handle that
in orderly fashion.
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The Chair will be happy to, when we get at the point, to entertain a omnibus motion to
move forward all remaining bills for second and final motion. The Chair is always
also open to motions of separation. If there are motions of separation, those mo-items that will be separated, the Chair will be looking forward to, to deal with after a
midday break. But all other items, I believe we can dispose of in a, prior to that
break, allowing each Member their fair opportunity to give comment on those that we
have consensus to move forward in an omnibus fashion.
Stating that, is there any objection to the Chair's proposal to you on how to proceed
with the balance of the agenda?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so ordered.
Therefore, Mr. Clerk, please bring up Bill No. 27.
The following bills for ordinances were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 27 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING APPENDIX A
OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO THE OFFICE OF THE MAYOR
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO PASS BILL NO. 27 OF 2006 ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr, Carroll, to pass Bill 27
on second and final reading. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
This bill amends Appendix A to include grants from the Department of Land and
Natural Resources, Division of Boating and Ocean, excuse me, Ocean Recreation, of
$30,000; and National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration/Hawaii Islands
Humpback Whale National Marine Sanctuary, $10,000, for the Maalaea Harbor
Sewage Pump Out Program.
Passage of this bill will assist in funding the Maalaea Harbor Sewage Pump Out
Program, which is a pollution mitigation effort organized by the Tri-Isle Resource
Conservation and Development Council, We know it as Tri-Isle RC&D, a Federal
Rural Development Agency. Under the program, the Tri-Isle RC&D works with
Maalaea Harbor boat operators and the County to facilitate environmentally sensitive
sewage disposal.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion, please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill 27 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
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Bill No. 28 (2006) through Bill No. 37 (2006) were presented at this time.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 28 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE REPEALING CHAPTER 5.04,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO DANCEHALLS
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
29 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 2.44.015,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO SALARIES OF DEPUTIES
CORPORATION COUNSEL AND DEPUTIES PROSECUTING ATTORNEY
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
30 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 2.08.060,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO SALARIES OF
PERSONNEL IN THE OFFICE OF COUNCIL SERVICES AND
OTHER COUNCIL STAFF
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
31 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND TITLE 3,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO THE
COLLECTION OF FARES FOR PUBLIC TRANSIT SERVICES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
32 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE PLAN REVIEW,
PERMIT PROCESSING, AND INSPECTION REVOLVING FUND
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 33 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 3.48.450, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
PERTAINING TO REAL PROPERTY TAX HOME EXEMPTION
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 34 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE
CAPITAL PROGRAM FOR THE FISCAL YEAR
ENDING JUNE 30, 2007
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 35 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF
TWENTY-FOUR MILLION SIX HUNDRED FIVE
THOUSAND DOLLARS ($24,605,000) AGGREGATE
PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF
THE COUNTY OF MAUI FOR THE PURPOSE OF PROVIDING
FUNDS TO PAY ALL OR A PART OF THE COST OF
APPROPRIATIONS FOR PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS OF AND FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI; FIXING THE FORM, DENOMINATIONS, AND CERTAIN
OTHER FEATURES OF SUCH BONDS AND PROVIDING FOR THEIR SALE;
AUTHORIZING THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE TO DETERMINE CERTAIN
DETAILS OF THE BONDS; AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE AND
SALE OF A LIKE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BOND
ANTICIPATION NOTES IN ANTICIPATION OF THE ISSUANCE AND
SALE OF SUCH BONDS; AND PROVIDING FOR OTHER ACTIONS RELATED
TO THE ISSUANCE, SALE AND DELIVERY OF SAID BONDS
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 36 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE DETERMINING THAT PART OF THE PROCEEDS
OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI HERETOFORE
ISSUED IS IN EXCESS OF THE AMOUNTS REQUIRED FOR THE PURPOSES
FOR WHICH SUCH BONDS WERE INITIALLY ISSUED, OR MAY OR SHOULD
NOT BE APPLIED TO THOSE PURPOSES, AND DIRECTING TO OTHER PUBLIC
IMPROVEMENTS OR AUTHORIZED PURPOSES OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 37 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE
OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
FOR THE FISCAL YEAR JULY 1, 2006 TO JUNE 30, 2007
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chairman, thank you.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL
NOS. 28 THROUGH 37.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane to pass Bills 28 through and including
Bill 37 on second and final reading. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
For my first opportunity, I'll be as concise as possible.
First, on Bill 28, the purpose of this proposed bill is to repeal Chapter 5.04 of the
Maui County Code.
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On Bill 29, the purpose of this bill is to adjust the pay plan for Deputy Corporation
Counsel and Deputies Prosecuting Attorney.
For Bill 30, the purpose of the bill is to revise the salaries of the Office of Council
Services.
For Bill 31, the purpose of the bill is to authorize the collection of fares for public
transit services in an, in an amount to be established in the annual budget.
For Bill No. 32, the purpose of the bill is to clarify that rent payments and fixtures may
be funded by fees collected and deposited in the Plan Review, Permit Processing,
and Inspection Revolving Fund.
For Bill No. 33, the purpose of the bill is to increase the home exemption from
200,000 to 300,000 for the tax year ending June 30, 2007.
Bill No. 34, the purpose of this bill is to set forth the Capital Program for Fiscal
Year '07 and for Fiscal Year 2007 through 2012. The report is a list of all pending
capital improvement projects and appropriations as of December 31, 2005; and
Appendix B is the proposed Capital Improvement Program for Fiscal Year 2007
through 2012.
Bill No. 30, excuse me, Bill No. 35, this, the purpose of this proposed bill is to
authorize the issuance of General Obligation Bonds for various Capital Improvement
Projects.
Bill No. 36, its purpose is to reauthorize the use of lapsed bond proceeds for various
Capital Improvement Projects.
And, finally, Mr. Chair, Bill No. 37, the purpose of this bill is to appropriate estimated
revenue for the Operating and Capital Improvement Budget. Incorporated within the
proposed bill are Appendix A, which list grant revenues and special purpose
revenues; and Appendix B, which is the schedule of rates, fees, and assessments.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson. Oh, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, since you called on me, Chair, I'll step to the plate.
I MOVE TO SEPARATE BILL NO. 28 AND BILL NO. 34.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to separate, Members, Bill 28 and 34, made by-motion made by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Ms. Johnson. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
The purpose for separation of Bill No. 28 is so that Member Johnson and I can stick
to our vote on this. We're the only two that did not vote to approve this repeal of
Chapter 5.04.
The purpose of separating Bill No. 34 is that I would like to attempt to amend an item
in Exhibit B of that bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
We have--the Chair will deal with the items that we have separated from the original
main motion made by Mr. Kane. So, therefore, Members, the Chair will have the
Clerk just once more bring up Bill 28 specifically as part from the separation.
Bill No. 28 (2006) was presented at this time.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 28 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE REPEALING CHAPTER 5.04,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO DANCEHALLS
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you_
The motion is to adopt on second and final this proposed ordinance, Members.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, thank you, Chair.
I guess I, Pm, I'm caught off guard because I thought you said we were going to take
up anything we separated after the break.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct. But, procedurally, you know, the, the Chair-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Didn't seem to work out?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the Chair, yeah, the Chair needs to follow the rules of procedure that
we have agreed on, unless the Members are willing to allow the Chair to make a
ruling which would be basically waiving the Rules of the Council for us to proceed in
a different manner.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see

.

CHAIR HOKAMA: So I think we can take care of this, this item right now.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. That's fine, Mr. Chair.
My, my purpose for asking separation on Bill 28 is I'm still not comfortable repealing
this whole chapter, and I know other Members are and they have more experience
with, I guess, the attempt in getting this chapter repealed over the year, so. I don't
have that same experience, and so I am reluctant to just repeal this whole chapter
because I feel that there, there are mechanisms within that chapter that give the
police authority over the prevention or the prohibition of lap dancing and pole
dancing. So, for that purpose, I am going to be voting no on, on the repeal of
Chapter 54, Bill No. 28.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
And, and I can appreciate Ms. Anderson's reluctance to repeal a chapter, not having
had an opportunity to really delve into this topic very much--and I'm scrambling
around looking for the, for the chapter again, and I think I found it.
But this has to do with dancehalls. And I believe that, once again, as a reminder, that
these dancehalls and these rules were implemented in a time that was around World
War II, when we had lots of service people on the island at Camp Maui and various
other places, and this was an attempt to make sure that Maui County was, was being
able, in a position to regulate activities so that we could--I don't know how to nicely
put it--so that we could have positive activities for the service men and women, and
for the residents who were on Maui at the time.
Since then, we no longer have things called "dancehalls." And the other concerns
that were brought up regarding lap dancing and those kinds of things are covered in
other laws within our County. So it really doesn't apply to this particular chapter on
dancehalls.
And if Mr. Moto feels that he is in a position to verify that at this time, I know we had
the Deputy Corp. Counsel talk with us earlier about that, but I didn't want to, to raise
any alarms in the community, too, that now there's going to be this rampant lap
dancing and pole dancing; and we're going to go to hell in a handbasket, so to speak.
So I just wanted to, to share that with the Members. And, you know, I don't want to
say I'm the oldest person here, but I am the, the senior person here, and we have
attempted to do, to repeal this law every time we looked at the fees; and everyone
felt they weren't comfortable, they weren't comfortable, because we haven't had a
chance to thoroughly discuss it. It was discussed once again in the subcommittee on
the County Code back when Ms. Lee was a Councilmember and she chaired that
particular subcommittee. And I do have--this is the same book that we used, and on
that, my notes there, it says "repeal." So I, I know that came out as a decision. I
don't have that committee report, but there was some, I think some real good
discussion about it at the time. And I do believe the Police Department even was
here at that time at the subcommittee.
So I thank you for letting me share that with the, with the Members and with the
viewing audience.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I know that, you know, one of my main reasons, not only because I, I don't have any
assurances that there's anything in our Code that prevents lap dancing, although I do
think that there is a State statute. But it just seems inappropriate to repeal a whole
chapter of the County Code that we didn't even discuss during the budget session.
It's a bit of a rider.

And I'm wondering if Mr. Moto can give any assurance to Member Tavares' claim
there's already something in our Code that prevents this type of activity. I know we
have a section on adult entertainment, but that applies to nudity. And, again, lap
dancing is not done in the nude. So if, if he's prepared, I would appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, are you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: If not, I'll just keep my "no" vote.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Moto, do you have a comment for the Members at this time?
CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Yes, Mr. Chairman. Good afternoon.
In the fourteen years I've been in Corporation Counsel, I've never had to interpret or
apply this chapter. I, I don't know if anyone ever has, to be frank.
I can't add much more to what Councilmember Tavares said in terms of the work
done in, on the review of the County Code.
On the subject of lap dancing, I do know that Liquor Control laws and rules do, do
govern activities, including lap dancing and other activities, in establishments that
serve liquor. And I imagine, typically, if one were to have that kind of activity, usually
it would be in the context of a bar or, or the like. So it would be by reference to the
liquor laws that one would look towards regulation.
1, sorry, I can't speak to the State statutes that were referenced by Councilmember
Anderson. I'm not familiar with them.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 26, 2006
Page 94

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, you, you have, you are giving us assurance then,
Mr. Moto, that the Liquor Commission controls that kind of activity through their rules
and regulations and oversight of liquor licensees?

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes. For, yes, in the context of liquor regulation for those
establishments that are seeking or already have a liquor license.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Great. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you, Members? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS KANE, MATEO, MOLINA,
PONTANILLA,
TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON AND JOHNSON.

CHAIR HOKAMA: We have seven "ayes"; two "noes", Ms. Anderson and Ms. Johnson.
Bill 28 passes second and final reading.
We have Bill 34 now, Members, that's before you.
Ms. Anderson,
(ORDINANCE NO,
BILL NO. 34 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE
CAPITAL PROGRAM FOR THE FISCAL YEAR
ENDING JUNE 30, 2007)
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Sorry. Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Be--let's see, I guess I, I need to make my motion before I can.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you need some assistance in locating a specific item within the bill?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No. No, actually, I would like to get a comment from our
Corporation Counsel regarding an issue that has to do with my amendment,
Mr. Chair. And, so, I'm wondering, should I make my amendment first or should I ask
a question of Mr. Moto?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Will Corporation Counsel's response help determine whether or not you
make that motion, Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Um.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because then I would say it's appropriate to have Corporation Counsel
hear your question.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, it would help.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. State your question for Corporation Counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Moto, we have all been dealing with the issue of the property in Haiku for the, as
it's stated right now, for the Paia-Haiku Civic Center. As this was brought to us
originally, it's my understanding that when we originally got the proposal, it was for a
fire station. And then as we went through deliberations with the Budget Committee, it
sort of morphed into a larger concept.
So my question to you, Mr. Moto, is as the State statute 343, Hawaii Revised
Statues, which is our Environmental Assessment, Environmental Impact Statement
law, requires, under Section 343-5, that an Environmental Assessment be done for
the purchase of improved property, real property. So my question to you is if we
move this forward for the purposes of a civic center rather than just a fire station,
acquisition for the purposes of a fire station, would then the Environmental
Assessment have to encompass the whole concept of a civic center? And would it
be necessary, in order to develop an adequate Environmental Assessment, that the
details of what would be used in this "civic center" acquisition need to be developed n
order for an adequate Environmental Assessment to be produced?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Corporation Counsel.
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CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
Let me break the question into parts, and the first one being the issue of whether an
Environmental Assessment is required at all. I think it's fairly, it's pretty clear that if
the--and I'm going to confine my comments now to this particular 27.9-acre parcel,
although let me note as an important footnote, that the budget appropriation that's in
the proposed budget actually doesn't specify any particular property. The-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: --the appropriation could, in theory, be used for some other
property for a Paia-Haiku Civic Center. But for purposes of answering your question,
I'm going to focus--I'm going to assume that it's that property that's at issue.
We, our office has begun researching this issue about environmental assessments
and when are they required, and at what point are they required. That work is
continuing, however, we have reached some preliminary conclusions, I guess, if you
will; and, and they are that definitely as a matter of course, any Community Plan
amendment that might be required to develop the property will obviously require a
environmental assessment.
It is also true that the State statute says, in 343-5 cited by Councilmember Anderson,
that it states that an EA is required when County funds are, are to be used. And it,
but exempts out those situations where the, it is, the monies are being used to
acquire unimproved real property--unimproved real property.
Now, by implication, and even though it doesn't come out and say that if you buy
improved real property, you shall do an EA, by implication, though, the way that the
statute is written, that seems to be the reasonable conclusion.
There is some question as to what constitutes "improved" real property. Based upon
various sources, we think that it probably would be a fair conclusion that this
particular parcel probably ought to be treated as or classified as "improved", given
the fact that it has a, as I understand it, a house on it, although what remainder of
that property looks like, I'm not personally aware.
Assuming that is the proper analysis, then the question would then come up, "Well, at
what point, at what point would one do an EA?" In a previous opinion on the subject
of Environmental Assessments, our department observed that this, this State statute
for preparing Environmental Assessments at the earliest practicable time. We also
observed that EA's are disclosure documents, informational documents designed to
ensure informed decision making, wise decision making; and that's, that's one of the
driving purposes of having environmental disclosures at all.
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In this particular context, we believe that the environmental--it would be appropriate
to prepare an Environmental Assessment given the, given the State statute, prior to
actual acquisition of the property. It means--in other words, prior to closing, but not
necessarily before budget appropriation. There is nothing in the law that requires
environmental assessment to be done just be--just in order to get a budget
appropriation. And besides which, this budget appropriation is not specific to this
particular property anyway. So you could take action and include this appropriation
in the budget today even though no EA has obviously been prepared.

We also believe that in, it would be okay to enter into a purchase agreement to
purchase a property, so long as the closing did not occur prior to the EA being
completed.
Now, there is a practical issue in this particular case, in these particular facts. As a
practical matter, I imagine that in preparing an EA, it might be difficult in the, or a bit
of a challenge, let me put it that way, to actually prepare an EA where, where a lot of
the proposal is conceptual in nature, where you don't have a lot of very defined site
plans or, you know, studies showing location and types of uses, etcetera, etcetera.
So even though I, I conclude that an EA should, should be done prior to closing, I'm
not saying that preparing an EA in these particular circumstances is going to be easy
without there being some kind of preliminary concept to serve as a basis for the
disclosure document.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so my question, Mr. Moto, was if, if the
appropriation is for a Paia-Haiku Civic Center, as it reads right now in the budget,
then the EA would have to encompass everything that could be included in the civic
center, which might be police station or substation, or, or a community center, all the
various things that were brought up that may be possibilities within the civic center,
as opposed to if it was restated as an appropriation for land acquisition for a fire
station, then the EA would only have to be for the fire station. Is that correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
The, an Environment Assessment should encompass all that is reasonably
anticipated or related to their proposed development or, or action. Now, that doesn't
necessarily mean that every single possibility has to be accounted for, but only those
that are anticipated and, and, and desired for that, for the project. So it depends on,
well, a lot will depend upon what ends up being considered to be encompassed in
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this Paia - Haiku Civic Center. Whatever component parts are anticipated to be a part

of that development, that project, should be covered by the EA.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Exactly. And so if, if--and my concern, Mr. Chairman, is
the more components that are involved in the Environmental Assessment, the longer
it's going to take to get the Environmental Assessment done. And I would think, if I
was the property owner, the less enticing it would look for me to hang around for
closure on the sale.
SO, FOR THAT REASON, I WOULD LIKE TO MOVE TO
AMEND EXHIBIT B OF BILL 34, ON PAGE SIX, MEMBERS,
OF THE SIX YEAR CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM
FOR THE PAIA-HAIKU AREA, UNDER "GOVERNMENT
FACILITIES", I WOULD LIKE TO AMEND THE TITLE FROM
"PAIA-HAIKU CIVIC CENTER" TO "HAIKU FIRE STATION".
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Just one second, please, Ms. Anderson.
Okay, Members, we have a motion to amend Bill 34, Exhibit B, page 6, under the Six
Year Capital Improvement Program, the rewording of the "Paia-Haiku Civic Center"
CIP project. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
You know, it's unfortunate that this, this situation has arisen. And, and I can see the,
the frustration on both sides of the issue. And as, as the, the real need and intent is
for a fire station, all the other things that have been mentioned are just possible
future uses that the community has never discussed and neither has this Council. So
I think it's inappropriate for us to appropriate money for that larger use when, really,
it's the Fire Department who's come to us with this request for a Fire Department, or
station, rather.
And, you know, as was pointed out by yourself many times, by Mr. Moto himself,
there is going to be many opportunities for the community to get further involved in
this whole issue.
The Environmental Assessment is a public document and a public process. And it's
probably the best tool the public has for getting involved because they have legal
standing to get involved in that process. Then there's going to be the Community
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Plan amendment and a change in zoning, again, a public process. And I would think
that if, if we narrow the scope of the purpose of what we're going after, and that is to
appropriate funds to a, acquire land for a fire station, then it's going to be much
easier to expedite the Environmental Assessment to get it done in a timely manner so
that the property owner is going to be willing to see it through. There's nothing tying
her to hang on for eight, nine, ten months a year while this process goes on. And it's
my fear that if, you know, if we try to do an Environmental Assessment to include
things like a community center, a police substation, I mean any myriad of things that
could fit on that 27 acres, it's going to take a long time because you can't do an
Environmental Assessment done on concept. You have to do it based on detail.
And that means, you know, hiring a design person, an engineer, and, and, you know,
ferreting out all the details for this larger idea.
And so this is an attempt to narrow it back, you know, so that people in the
community aren't all upset that the Council is appropriating money for a baseyard;
and, you know, a satellite city hall; and, and a police substation, and all these other
ancillary things that only came up because it's a large parcel of land. And I think as
you mentioned, Mr. Chair, it could be that we have a fire station and an ag park. That
may be the end result.
So I, I think it's cumbersome to tie us up in this title. And I know it was done, you
know, just at the time to try to, you know, I guess better describe what we were being
asked to do in the final hours of the budget. But I think given the circumstances that
have come up since then, that it would probably be in everybody's best interest if we
can narrow the scope back down to a fire station and just leave it at that for now.
And should any of these other uses become appropriate down the road, we still have
the opportunity, Mr. Chair, to have it brought before the Council and handled in a
very public manner, so that the community is not all upset. And, you know, I hate to
see things happen like this because it's divisive to the community and, oftentimes, it's
just a lack of information.
So that's the purpose of my amendment, Mr. Chair; and I hope the Members will
support it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I will not be supporting the motion to amend on the floor.
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And some pieces of information to be clear and to, to clear away the smoke of
ambigui--ambiguity of this issue, it did not morph into something more than a fire
station. It was presented to us from the Administration on March 15, and was
affirmed by what was passed out as a budget, at a glance, from the Administration
that went out to all the public meetings; and it reads very specifically, and
"three million for 27 acres in Haiku for a County Service Complex on the Hana
Highway to include fire, police, ambulance stations and other County facilities." That
was reaffirmed by the Committee when we had our discussions, and on April 17,
questions that were posed to the Budget Director to pass on to various departments,
Chief Carl Kaupalolo responded in his April 20, 2006, response back to the
Committee--and it wasn't the final hours of the, the, of the Committee's work--that,
and it reads, in relevant part: "We have discussed and negotiated several sites over
the last three years and have picked this site as one that would not only serve the
Fire Department's needs, but the entire community with providing additional baseyard
or building space that may, many of the County departments can use now."
So that's the first part of my comments that, let's be clear, this was not proposed as a
fire station site. This was proposed, affirmed/reaffirmed, by the Administration on
what their intent was for this site.
Second, by us changing the name to just "fire station", and I think the merits of the
request related to the EA timing and that purchase component, I can agree to that
part of the information. But we need to look at it in a bigger scope. Whether it's
going to be this property or some other property in the region that is described
specifically in our committee report and as was read in the previous meeting that we
had when Mr. Hall was testifying, the concept came forward as a complex to include
many items, including a fire station. This particular site just happened to be
appropriate, or excuse me, not appropriate, but that could accommodate the various
County functions, affirmed/reaffirmed, by Administration, and we had discussions on
this. And the proposal that came out to the Committee made the adjustment in the
title of it to be consistent with what the, what the recommendation was to us from
Administration. If we decide to change it back and go just to fire, then it basically
would end up being even more confusing and inconsistent because now if we're only
looking at just a fire station and a property, we're not talking about 27 acres, we're
going to be talking about half acre, 1 acre, 2 acres, which is not something that's
been determined yet. And by changing the title, then you take away what the
proposal is and the discussion was. It wasn't just about a fire station; it was about
these other things
.

So I think we would just create an inconsistency by just changing it back to
something that wasn't the starting point. It would just change it to something that is a
desired result for, you know, a particular point of view. And I think by keeping it the
way it is, it's consistent with the proposal; it's consistent with the discussion that we,
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we had in the Committer over a few occasions, at least; and we've continued with the
public process here.
So I'll leave it at that, Mr. Chair.

be voting against.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.
be vote--voting in support of it. And I, I think
because this is a public process, we're, we're always learning. Frankly, I think that
we've had more testimony on this item that, then we had on all of the entire budget
session. And, unfortunately, sometimes people don't come in until very late in the
game.
think that, at least from what I've been able to glean from the comments, there is
some type of agreement in a general sense that the fire station, or that component of
it, is supportable by the community. That's what the theme has been consistently.
It's all the other extraneous things that could be encompassed in some type of a
complex or what was originally proposed or talked about.
I think that so many times when whether you're Administration, whether you're
legislator, even just in my individual capacity when I meet with citizens in my own
community, we always float ideas. We're filled with ideas. And, frankly, sometimes
we get totally shot down because people don't like our ideas, so it's back to the
drawing board. But my, I guess, my sense of where this is going is that the comfort
level of the community is that it be confined at this time to just one small definition. It
doesn't mean we can't acquire the balance of the property for other purposes, and
then when those purposes are made clear and supported by the community, we
could develop it.
I'm completely supportive of buying the whole property, because we don't have
another ag park. I, frankly, don't mind if we have some potential to provide
agricultural opportunities through our citizens.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So right now, I just think, from what I'm hearing, the very
clear comfort level of the community is if we just leave it a fire station and leave it
there. And 1 think it will help to keep the cost down for the EA and move forward a
little bit more rapidly, although EAs are never rapid. But that's my sense and that's
why be supporting the amendment. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Tavares.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chairman, unfortunately--not unfortunately, just
realistically, this isn't the only place, or is not the most important place to amend this
if we're talking about amending it. If it needs to be amended in the budget ordinance
itself, which is Bill No. 37, which is the actual ordinance, and even though these, you
know, this is nice information sometimes, sometimes it's followed and sometimes it's
not. But I, I was hoping that we would be able to talk with staff about this at some
point to look at all the places where there is a reference to this complex and make
sure that we covered all the bases as we went, as we move through. I noticed, I did
check that it is a cash project, so it doesn't have to amend any of the bills having to
do with the bonds, so that part is. But I'm not sure if there's anything else that would
need to be amended if we're going to have this discussion. So I, I just wanted to
point that part out that I don't know--the other bills aren't on the floor yet, so we can't
amend it to also say, "include Bill 37," or something like that, right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The, the balance of the bills are, are, at this time, in abeyance because
of the vote on the separation.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, officially, it's not before you. It has been brought up before this
body, but the specific item before you, the Members, is Bill 34, currently.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Urn-hum.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I would say depending on the outcome of this vote, then the Chair
will be asking staff, as well as Mr. Kane as our Committee Chair; and then with
Committee staff, we would need to make the appropriate other adjustments also.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But it will be dependent on the outcome of the nine of us on this
question.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chairman.
Just my comment on the amendment. 1 think this is a significant amendment, and I
appreciate the maker's intent. But we're, we're talking about getting community input
on this. And at this late stage, you know, to make a floor amendment without, you
know, notification to the rest of the community, it might cause some concerns
because people I've talked to, they say, they say, they have told me, "Let's look at
the option. At least consider it."
So my concern would be to, I don't want to handcuff the County's options. Let's
gather more input. Leave the language as is for now; and, at a later date, if it's the
Committee's wishes to just restrict it to one entity on this property, should a deal be
consummated, and I think it should be made clear to the public we're just discussing
an appropriation. You know, it's not a done deal yet. Nothing's happening with a fire
station. It's just only being talked about. So let's leave it alone for now, and then at a
later point in time, we can consider restricting it to only a fire station because there's
going to be other processes where we can do that.
So to move forward with an amendment at this time could cause further hysteria in
the community. As you've, we've already experienced, Mr. Chairman, this
community has been suddenly divided. It's very tragic, to say the least. And if we
had something like this, who knows what it might cause. So I'm more inclined to take
a more cautious approach with this. So in my opinion, leave it alone. Let's move on.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the mo—the motion to amend? Yes, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
You know, the purpose of this amendment is to be cautious, is to narrow the scope,
and to actually, actually get the chance to purchase the property.
You know, I can appreciate Mr. Kane's comment that this was not brought up in the
last hour. But I sat through all the budget hearings, too. And all that was discussed
was the Fire Department. There were only passing comments about what we might
do with the rest of the land.
So because the focus was on the Fire Department and because it was the Fire
Department requesting this appropriation, I think that's where we need to focus our
attention. And if we're going to call it a "civic center", then you might as well as figure
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out that it's going to take, you know, two years to get an Environmental Assessment
done. And I don't think the property owner is going to wait around two years. So
that's the purpose in this amendment, Mr. Chair, is to focus it back down where we
seem to have consensus in the community, and that is the need for a Fire
Department or station. And where the dissension comes is urbanizing an almost
38-acre parcel of land in the middle of ag without any community input.
And so if the body wants to go forward with the civic center, then this County is going
to have to produce a detailed Environmental Assessment for a civic center and
everything that, that entails--and we don't know what that is right now. It's just a title.
So I'm not comfortable moving forward with a broad title like that, Mr. Chairman. I
want a chance to see this fire station happen. And I think if we change our title, you
know, then we can get an Environmental Assessment done in a timely way and have
some hope of purchasing property for that purpose. And the rest of it, like I said, if it
wants to be a civic center down the road and we have some detailed plans to go on,
then fine. But as it is right now, I'm not willing to support 27 acres for unknown
purposes, even as broad a title as "civic center" is. So that's the purpose of the
amendment, Mr. Chair. I'm, I'm hoping to narrow the scope and, you know, just
'cause the money is allocated doesn't mean we, mean we need to spend it all. And if
it turns out to be a good buy for the County, then fine, the money is there to purchase
it. And down the road, we can extend what the intention is for the use of the
property. But if we pass it with this title, then we are obligated, Members, to do an
Environmental Assessment for a civic center. And I can guarantee you Mr. Isaac Hall
will see to it that that's what we do.
So, if, if we want to see this go through, I think we need to narrow our scope in
something that is doable by the County in a timely way.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Second and final time, Mr. Chair. If I can ask a question to
Corporation Counsel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please proceed.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 26, 2006
Page 105

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
Mr. Moto, if we left the title the same as a civic center, would that prevent the
Administration, or the Executive Branch, from moving forward to state that their
intention at this time on this property that they negotiate for, is to only pursue a fire
station and, therefore, do an EA on only a fire station?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, are you prepared to respond to the question?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes, and the short answer is no, it would not prevent the
Administration from taking such a position.
The fund, fundamental, the, the issue of, well, the scope the--of the development of
the project is a policy decision. Whatever it ends up being, that will be the subject of
the EA, or should be the subject of an EA.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
My, my comment, Mr. Chair, based on that response is I don't think this amendment
is necessary. If the focus and intent, and as Member Anderson stated, and it is true,
that the fire station is much, ah, the Fire Department--see, now you got me caught up
in the station/department thing--but if the fire, the Fire Department, with their concept
of a fire station is farther along then any other concept as far as a civic complex is
concerned, then I think we still can remain focused on how far along we are and still
provide the discussions that Ms. Naone Hall came forward with, with Mr. Hall came
forward with and discussed the process that we're all very aware of and very familiar
of, won't be, that won't be subverted, or I can't find the, the word, but that won't be
ignored. We're going to go through that, this General Plan process.
But it shouldn't prevent us from taking an opportunity to provide a piece of land,
whether it's this one or any other one in the region, to provide for the health and
safety of that region. Why would we cut our own self off from having those
opportunities available? And if the language that currently is applied to the motion
that's in the bill itself does not prevent us from moving forward with a focus and,
therefore, with an opportunity to do an EA that can focus primarily on that, then I
would respectfully disagree with the maker of the motion that there is going to be
some legal entanglement that creates a, a, a situation where we can't proceed
forward.
So with that, I, I, I will continue to say that I will be not voting in support of the
amendment. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Further discussion by Members?
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: For my second and final time. I, I understand both sides
of the argument. I think my reason for supporting it, and I'll restate it again, is it's
because of the comfort level and to eliminate ambiguity on the part of the, of the
citizens that have come forward. Just, you know, we, we really need to address
public safety or, you know, fire in that area. I think that, that is strongly supported
from the community.
If they have a discomfort, even if it's perceived, just take that away. Give the citizens
the comfort level. It doesn't mean that later on, we can't come back and have the
discussion for all of the other uses. So it's looking at a glass that's half full or looking
at it as half empty; six or one; half a dozen or the other. I just would prefer to
exercise a little bit more narrow scope, a little bit more caution, and go based on what
I'm hearing from the public.
So I'm going to be supporting the amendment for better or for worst. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Do you have a question, Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, I do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: State your question, please.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The question is for Corporation Counsel.
Mr. Moto, we are, we are required to do the Environmental Assessment for the
acquisition of land, of this particular land because it happens to be improved
property. This Environmental Assessment is not being done for any other purpose,
not, I mean, eventually, it would had--would have had to be done for a Community
Plan amendment, which this property will require also. But the actual trigger here,
the initial trigger is the acquisition of the land.
And so if we are appropriating money to acquire land for a civic center, do you think
any judge in this, that we may be forced to take this to, whom we may be dragged to
over this issue, is not going to look at this appropriation and say, "Well, you
appropriated the money to buy the land for a civic center, so why didn't you do an EA
for a civic center?"
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, are you prepared to respond to the question?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes. 1, I, and I think the, to be brief, the, the court is going to
look to the evidence as to what the term "civic center" means. In other--and, and it's
not going to invent, invent its own facts. It's going to see what facts are there that
define the scope of the civic center. And that's all, that's all I'm saying is that in a
situation where the, that fundamental policy decision has yet to be made as to what
exactly, what uses will actually be proposed or initiated for that property, that it's, at
this point, difficult to know what the scope of the EA is.
But what we can say is that whatever that, whatever the scope of that project turns
out to be or, or is proposed to be, then definitely the EA should discuss those
development proposals . . . So if it include, if it ends up including a police substation,
as well as a fire station or some other uses, then the EA should definitely include
those uses.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: When you say "ends up", you mean between now and
the closing of escrow where this EA has to be done, that determination needs to be
made immediately as to what the civic center is going to include; and so that it would
be included in the Environmental Assessment for the acquisition.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes, yes. I think as a practical matter, some very hard
decision making is going to have to occur in the preparation of the EA. Because,
otherwise, the, both the reviewing agency, as well as the, the party or entity that's
preparing the EA is going to have a very difficult time knowing what the EA is
supposed to cover and what to write about.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Exactly. And, but my question is, if we're doing an EA
for an acquisition of land that we have cited as the "Paia-Haiku Civic Center" and we
do an EA for the acquisition of that land that does not include the civic center, but
only a fire station, and it gets challenged in court, is the judge going to look at the
appropriation and the title of the appropriation, and say, "Well, you're buying this land
based on your appropriation for a civic center, but you've only done an EA for a fire
station."
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes. You know, I, let me first of all say that it's always very
difficult to know exactly how a, a court is going to rule in any particular situation. It's
always a kind of a guessing game. But, I, I, I think that what a court will do is look at
what's reasonably being proposed. In other words, just because the appropriation
may have a broad title doesn't mean the EA has to encompass all of that. It, it,
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particularly if there, if facts later develop that, that, that later arise that clearly indicate
that something smaller or less encompassing is actually going to be proposed.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Good try. You know, if it says civic center and you only
do a fire station, you're going to have a hard time convincing a judge that this EA is
adequate for the acquisition of this land whose intention is for a civic center. And
that's the purpose of my amendment, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend? If not, all in favor of the
motion to amend say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON AND JOHNSON.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBERS KANE, MATEO, MOLINA,
PONTANILLA,
TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: The motion to amend dies; two "ayes", seven "noes."
Members, we are back to the main motion regarding Bill 34 for adoption on second
and final reading. Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, nine-zero. Bill 34 passes second and final reading.
Members, we have done quite a bit. I think it's appropriate to take a break unless
you feel you can, you want to plough through it, the Chair serves you, the body, and
depending upon you, you know what you want to say, I don't. So we have the
balance of the bills for decision making, and the Chair will be happy to bring it forward
or take a recess.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, Mr. Chairman, if I could just offer as a suggestion
maybe just a short break, and I think we can plough through the rest of it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: A short break, Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Like ten, fifteen minutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You guys want something longer? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chair, thank you.
I hate to be the one that's always talking about taking the breaks, but it is not healthy
for us to be going at these lengths of time without nourishment or refreshment of
some kind. And I don't see that this is going to be a quick meeting. I mean if the
break were like, you know, forty-five minutes or an hour, that would be a heck of a lot,
I mean it would be better than, than a short, you know, a short break where we try to
swallow something in fifteen minutes. It's a little hard. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I know Mr. Molina's digestive system is a lot better than
mine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Just very briefly. I don't mind taking a break. I would only ask
that because my colleague from East Maui has stated that he cannot be here later
this afternoon, that he at least be provided the opportunity, prior to any type of
recess, to express his comments this afternoon.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. The Chair--thank you for that reminder. The Chair will--also is
aware of Mr. Carroll's request. And knowing that Mr. Carroll needs to leave at two,
Members, this is the Chair's intention. The intention of the Chair is for the Clerk to
bring forward the balance of the remaining bills for second and final reading
consideration; allow Mr. Carroll, with no objections by you, the other Members, to
provide his comments; and then we'll take a recess. We will not take a vote at that
point in time.
Any objection to the Chair's direction in moving forward with the rest of the agenda?
Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, and, at that point, is the, is the Chairman aware of
the extent of that break that you are referencing?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm looking between forty-five minutes and one hour maximum.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you, Chairman. And my only reason for asking
is because I am currently trying to reschedule a flight to Oahu at this particular point
as well. So I was interested in your timetable. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And, and the Chair will be giving more specifics after allowing Mr. Carroll
his opportunity.
Okay, Members. Yes, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and I would also have very limited time because I
have to be at a previous commitment in Lahaina for Celebration of Canoes. So, as
you know, it takes, and particularly on a Friday afternoon, it's going to probably take
me an hour and a half to get to Lahaina and perhaps even longer today. So I, I, I will
do what I can, but I can't guarantee that I will be here for the final vote either. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair will try and assist all of us in, in getting through the
day's requirements, Members.
Mr. Clerk, once more, bring forward the balance of the bills for second and final
reading consideration.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, you have before you Bills No., No. 29 (2006),
entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 2.44.015, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO SALARIES OF DEPUTIES CORPORATION
COUNSEL AND DEPUTIES PROSECUTING ATTORNEY".
Mr. Chairman, would you like me to read all of the bills?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, just bring the bill numbers forward for the Members' information, just
bill numbers.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
You have before you, as I said, Bill No. 29 (2006), Bill No. 30 (2006), Bill No. 31
(2006), Bill No. 32 (2006), Bill No. 33 (2006), Bill 35 (2006), Bill 36 (2006), and Bill 37
(2006).
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, with no objections, the Chair will now recognize Mr. Carroll for his
comments on the motion to adopt those bills on second and final reading.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
All I really wanted to say is that I would like to thank the Chair and this Council. I
think that we have been very responsive to public concerns. There is no way that
nine members are going to agree on everything every time. I think the discussion
has been healthy throughout the budget session.
I would especially like to thank the members of the public that made the extra effort to
call our individual offices besides attending the budget meetings.
I think we have come up with a good budget, although there are some points that I'm
sure anybody can find that they would like to change something, modify something,
add something, or delete something. But, overall, 1 think we have crafted a very good
budget. I think it will serve the people of Maui County well. And I would like to thank
all concerned, and I support the motion. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Members, the Chair is looking at a recess of till 2 p.m. Is that, are there any
objections to the Chair's proposal?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Having none, this Council shall be in recess till 2 p.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 1:16 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 2:10 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Maui County Council meeting of 26 May, 2006, shall return to order.
Members, what is before you are Bills No. 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 35, 36, and 37, for
passage on second and final reading. We are under discussion. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I had a question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: We received two communications, one on May 26 and
one on May 17, from the Office of the Mayor. One was in regard to the Civil Rights
Specialist expansion position and the other one was in regard to your Lanai project,
and the Mayor spoke to that this morning. And I was just curious procedurally. If this
is something that if the Mayor wishes to bring back the issue, that he could do so at a
later time to amend this? Or if, because I know we're a little bit short of time,
Members have places that they have to go, if it would be appropriate to discuss it. I
don't want to delay things; but, by the same token, I don't want to disrespect the fact
that we have received communications asking for our consideration. And I just would
like to know what the other Members or yourself, Mr. Chair, would wish to do at this
point in time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that question.
Members, in regards to the Mayor's testimony this morning, as well as his written
comments to you on a letter dated May 26, 2006, regarding the subject matter of the
Lanai project issues, it is your Chair's position, upon talking to the First Deputy
Corporation Counsel, that the way it is currently set up for, for passage this
afternoon, that, by itself, does not circumvent or cross the bounds of Legislative and
Executive Branch authorities. It is dependent upon how your Chair, as the Chief
Procurement Officer, would proceed in a type of consultant work that may be
questioned whether or not that specific action would be questionable regarding the
responsibilities and, and between the two branches of government.
You will find, though, as it regards to the Department's written comments regarding a
project district, that they have found under that scenario, no legal objections for the
Council to continue to move forward in, in, in the manner we have it currently
structured for final reading this afternoon, Members.
I would ask you, at this point in time, to please proceed with what we have done after
first reading, and allow--and if there are further concerns with the Mayor and his
departments, that, at appropriate time, cooperatively, the Mayor and myself can put
forward a amendment for your consideration.
Because it is part of the Council's budget, it is my position that I will need to initiate
the budget amendment. Because as we have seen in the past, budget amendments
regarding the other portions of the non-legislative appropriations can only be initiated
by the Mayor. And we have been told that those amendments, under . . . certain
circumstances, we can only vote up or down, and we don't have the flexibility of
revision.
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So I would take, ask you to move it forward; allow myself to work with Corporation
Counsel, Mr. Moto. Because it's not my intent at all to do the Administration's work. I
am just trying to ensure that the priority and the movement of keeping that specific
item on the front burner because for Lanai, it's a major priority. That, that is what I
feel to be responsible on our part. In no way is it an attempt to take away or do the
Administration's responsibility. I respect that role of the Mayor and his departments.
So that is my comment to you.
I'm unclear regarding the civil rights concern because I, I don't have that specifically

in front of me, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: This, this was--and I'll just summarize by stating that, you
know, the request is that this person actually who would be the Civil Rights Specialist
expansion position, that they would like to encourage continued support for the
position. But what they also are asking for, it, the position needed to be placed in the
Managing Director's office rather than in another department in, such as in
Department of Personnel Services, because the Managing Director has authority and
responsibility for all departments and agencies. And their comment is that this would
carry more weight, would eliminate the feeling that someone could go above DPS.
And the position cannot be in the Mayor's office because those positions are all
exempt from Civil Service, per statute.

So, I'm, I'm not sure if I fully understand all of the ramifications of this. I, if you are
willing to adopt the same type of position and find that it is not practical or that it does
pose some conflicts, I would ask your consideration then, Mr. Chair, that you also
work with the Mayor that if this is problematic, that we, as a Council, are open--and
I'm certainly open--to allowing people to work in the most effective and in the manner
in which this particular position is intended and the obligations that need to be
fulfilled.
So if you're willing to do that, Mr. Chair, I, I would say that, that would make me feel
much more comfortable if you're willing to at least engage in those conservations.
CHAIR HOKAMA: While I don't have that correspondence directly in front of me, I have
received it, I have read it, Ms. Johnson. I can tell you that at this point in time where
we are with the legislation before this body with the current motion on the floor, I
would ask the same consideration that I just shared with you, the Members, on,
regarding the Lanai issue, I would ask you still support what is before you for second
and final reading. Again, we can, I can continue discussions with the Mayor or his
appropriate representative. And by no way does it take away the, any opportunity for
the Mayor, through his appropriate administrators, to send in a budget amendment
for revision if it is, if it is warranted, Ms. Johnson. But I will ask that we still support
what is before us this afternoon and move forward.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
And I feel that, you know, I did not want to act in a disrespectful or basically just a
manner that would ignore what was put before us because I think that we're all trying
to achieve the best possible service for the community. So I really thank you,
Mr. Chair, for offering that as an option and being willing to work with the
Administration. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, we have, we are under discussion. You have the main motion for second
and final reading of all remaining bills. The Chair will allow Mr. Kane, as chairman of
the standing committee, to speak last if he so chooses to exercise that option.
So are there any Members that would like to share their comments? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
For the past couple months now, we've been working on the County's Fiscal
Year 2007 Budget. Before us this afternoon for second and final reading is a
document that has been developed by the information given to us by the public
through testimony at various public meetings, and by the Administration and the
various departments of the County of Maui.
This budget session was very challenging. We were faced with a multitude of
decisions like real property tax, capital improvements, transportation, and human
services.
Once again, we have seen an increase in our real property tax valuations. The
Council, in its deliberation, addressed the rising valuation of, for our homeowners. In
contrast to the Mayor's proposal, a lower tax rate for various categories, the Council
opted to reduce the rates from Fiscal Year 2006 level, as well as the increase of
amount to the homeowner's exemption by $100,000.
The Council felt by, that by increasing the homeowner's exemption, there would be
more equity and a greater cost savings for the value of the property. However, our
work in this area is still not completed. We need to look at the recommendation
provided to us by COMET, and address the issue for tenants in the rental market who
are adversely affected by the rising real property taxes. We need to address the
issue of real property tax for those in the improved residential and apartment
categories who rent their homes as affordable rentals, and I look forward a wordy
discussion in upcoming meetings.
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In the budget, public health and safety, and infrastructure needs were once again
areas of high priority. In this budget, we have provided the necessary funds for each
department to fulfill their responsibilities. We have approved many of the expansion
positions that were requested to assist departments with their daily operations,
especially those providing health and safety services. We have taken the bold step
of establishing a dedicated Haz-Mat team, and that wasn't easy--fifteen dedicated
personnel specially trained to respond and handle hazardous material incidents in
our communities. We have provided the ability for the construction of the Kaunakakai
Fire Station; the Haiku Fire Station moves one step closer with an appropriation for
land acquisition; and funding for the Kihei Police Station design.
We continue to fund and support the many social service agencies that serve our
residents, that provide a service that government cannot; and I thank them for their
endless hours of work and dedication to our community.
The residents of Maui County are very fortunate to have the youth program, senior
programs, housing opportunities, and transportation that our County dollars can
provide.
We have recognized a shortage in the healthcare arena and, therefore, we
appropriated $500,000 for Maui Community College to support the nursing and
dental hygiene programs. Both programs are essential to our community as they will
help to reduce the shortage of these two professions that we face in our County.
Being the Chair for Public Works Committee, I take special interest in this area. I
supported the decrease to the fuel tax, but did so without compromising our roads.
We will continue to resurface roads throughout Maui County. We will do the
necessary bridge work out in Hana, address the issues of Nahiku Road, Lower
H'piilani, as well as Piiholo Road, to name a few.
Maintenance and repair of our current infrastructure is vital to our community. In this
budget, over $19 million has been approved in wastewater projects, as we have
addressed the need to maintain our sewer system.
While we determine the faith of the Kahului Treatment Plant, we continue to harden
and upgrade that facility. We also recognize a need to upgrade the facilities in both
Kihei and West Maui to continue to provide the service that is necessary in all our
communities.
We didn't stop there, Mr. Chair. We recognized the needs of our Solid Waste
Program and, therefore, have provide $400,000 for an Integrated Solid Waste
Management Plan. This plan will take a look at the different aspects of this division:
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our residential pickup service; should we have universal coverage; our landfills, how
do we increase a diversion rate and minimize the amount of trash entering our
landfills and recycling, should the County offer curbside recycling. These are some
of the questions we all have that we need answers to. By having this Integrated
Solid Waste . . . Management Plan, we will have a blueprint that we can move
forward on and improve the services to our community.
Mr. Chair, my final comments is that Council has completed its work, appropriated
the funds, and now it's time for the Administration to act to take care of our
infrastructure needs and to provide services for our community and our citizens.
At this time, I would like to recognize Budget Chair Dain Kane for his manner in which
he led us through this budget process. I would also like to recognize the Budget
staff: Lance, Camille, Gayle, and David, for doing an excellent job in supporting us
through this budget process. I would also like to recognize Lloyd Ginoza, Budget
Director, for providing the information as requested by the Members during our
budget process. He did a great job.
Again, thank you, Chair, for this opportunity to give comments on the budget.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Under further discussion, Members? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla did such a thorough job of going through the, the major highlights of
the budget.
I just wanted to take a different view or position in saying that this is my last budget
with the Council. It's my tenth and last one--well, at least from this side of the table,
you know. I may be in the gallery next time or somewhere else. Who knows? But it
has been a real pleasure working with the Councils, the different Councils, and under
the leadership of yourself, Mr. Chair, I think for two years as Budget Chair; and then
under Mr. Kane, two years as Budget Chair. And I think that this group, or all of us
have had, take this part of our job extremely seriously. We realize its importance in
delivering the services to our communities and try to address the needs of each of
those communities.
Every year that I've been on the Council, and everyone has been on the Council,
there has always seems to be one particular item that kind of takes the focus of the
budget period. But I think besides having, you know, these different items, that each
of us has diligently looked at the entire budget overall and looked at the departments
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and how they're able or what resources they need to be able to deliver the services
for the taxpayers.
I, I believe we have done a good job all along, and this year is no exception. It was
perhaps a little harder this year because there was so much money, and people, you
know, kinda, 'Wow, what's hard about having too much money?" It's because then
it's harder to say "No." And I think we found ourselves in a situation this year in
particular, where we had to balance the need for catching up on some infrastructure
deficiencies or work that has been put off in previous years, compared with or
balanced with what do we tur--what do we return to the taxpayer. And I think that
this . . . this budget shows that we considered it and it is a balance as far as between
what taxpayers are paying and what goods and delivery of services we can
accomplish through appropriations in this budget.
I'm pleased to be part of this group and maybe I'll get a little nostalgic and say I'm a
little bit sad that this is my last budget time with you folks. But it's--thanks for the ride,
it's been great.
I think that we should be also, you know, not, our, our work doesn't finish here as it
never does, but to continue to look at the departments as they try to implement the
budget and look for what other resources they might need in order to carry out the
appropriations. And I believe the Administration has been looking at that because of
rising construction cost, because of labor shortages, that we are challenged, as a
County, to provide those services that our community needs and, and, and, and must
have. We cannot ignore some of those needs in particular. But I believe we've taken
care of basic needs in a big way. We have still some challenges regarding affordable
housing. We definitely have challenges regarding energy and how our County is
going to move forward with reducing our dependency on fossil fuels. We do have
ahead lots and lots of challenges, but I think as we work diligently through these
projects, through these programs and these issues, that we will always be conscious
of what our citizens need in order to have a quality of life here that they desire. And if
we all work toward those goals, there's no way we can fail.
So thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments.
Excuse me. Members, further comments? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
Chairman, I'd like to take this opportunity to take a step back, take a step back.
Instead of looking at the, the full picture of the total implications of the budget at this
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particular time, I'd like for the Councilmembers to join me and take a look at just a
snapshot of how this budget impacts the small rural communities like Molokai.
It's been decades, Chairman, since Molokai enjoyed a brisk economy and financial
security of the heydays of the 1970s where farming was bustling and producing
agricultural products for the rest of the State; where tourism was bustling and
Kaluakoi Resort and the Pau Hana Inn was teeming with residents and visitors alike;
where our ranching was overflowing with cattle that we could ship off island; where
inter-island travel was nothing more than hopping on an inter-island carrier at the
time, and our shipping abilities didn't matter whether or not it was a full container load
or not.
But ever since the bottom dropped out, it's been a real long and hard road to
recovery and independence. With the Members' support, the residents of Molokai no
longer wait on the backburner for the services that the rest of the County sometimes
take for granted.
Collectively, we've been able to provide a wide array of services. In the area of
public safety, this budget will provide for the construction of our new Kaunakakai Fire
Station. As you know, the existing station is subject to flooding and is currently in a,
in a bad location. The new station will be relocated to higher ground and will provide
for our community a better response coverage, on-island training facilities, and
centralized emergency operations in civil defense matters.
This budget also provides for the Kolapa Street sidewalk improvements that will allow
our kupuna and our handicapped individuals from Home Pumehana and the area
residents alike coming and going to the County facilities safely on this new, on this
rather busy street.
This budget provides for our Police microwave link radio upgrade that will provide for
better linkages and services in the Puu 0 Hoku Ranch site that provides
communications for Molokai.
In the area of infrastructure, this budget provides for the acquisition of land for the
relocation of the Molokai Public Works Baseyard. The present baseyard is located
on State land, and we have been given notice that the State has plans for their
property. Our Public Works Department on Molokai plays a vital role in the
day-to-day health and safety issues of our community. Investing in Public Works
facility, equipment, and staffing ensures that they'll be up for the challenges on our
island.
Once again, we have provided for the ongoing improvements of the Kaunakakai
Drainage System. As our community knows all too well, Kaunakakai is flat. It's at
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sea level and prone to flooding. Through the ongoing improvements, we've been
able to tackle and to improve this drainage situation. There is always—there is a, a
ways to go yet, but the results thus far has been significant and most welcomed.
And our wastewater facility, Chairman, will also be assessed as the plant has
reached its 70 percent capacity.
In the area of water, Molokai is not alone in dealing with its most . . . valuable
resource. As with other parts of the County, we, too, face the challenges of dealing
with aging and antiquated systems and providing for our residents. Through this
body's support, we're able to complete much needed upgrades in the delivery
systems and in the much needed fire protection areas for our older neighborhoods,
like Pano and Puili Place.
Further, we are, we are able to provide reliable storage facilities like the Kawela Tank
Replacement that will ensure consistent services, as well as increase fire protection.
We are providing for better source development through the Kaunakakai's Kawela
Well No. 2 Design Development Project that will mitigate pumpage, distribute
withdrawals, and provide a backup source, and improve reliability of the system itself.
In the area of economic development for Molokai, Chairman, years ago, Molokai
used to have an Economic Development Specialist on our island that was under the
Tavares Administration, but that position was eliminated. I know all too well; I served
in that capacity, Chairman. And as we begin to turn the corner of recovery for
Molokai, it's important to invest in our island and provide the funding and the tools
necessary to spur on our island's economy.
This year, this body is providing an Economic Development Specialist position and a
clerical support position on Molokai to continue the operations of the Kuha'o
Business Center and help concentrate on small businesses and providing
developmental support for our island's entrepreneurs.
Another large part of Molokai's recovery is the Molokai Livestock Cooperative which
recently opened. This is the Molokai slaughterhouse, an operation that this Council
has supported from its inception more than fourteen years ago. And today, we have
again provided them that shot in the arm where we're proud to say that beef is being
slaughtered on Molokai where Molokai beef is now available in our markets, and
Molokai beef is also being served in our restaurants.
In the area of animal management, Molokai has had its share of dealing with our feral
cats and the need to spay and neuter our animals. The Molokai Humane Society has
had a difficult time in getting a veterinarian to serve our island on a consistent basis.
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This year's funding provides spay and neuter services, as well as providing rent for
an office space that will allow the operation to continue and a veterinarian to have a
home situated on Molokai.
In the area of youth services, the keiki of Molokai is our future, and this budget again
provides for our keiki o ka aina. Once again, we have funded the Head Start
Summer Program which provides for our younger youth, while the Molokai Youth
Center provides after school activities for our older kids.
We have provided for the much needed repairs to the Molokai Skate Park, so our,
our youth can actually utilize the park.
We have even provided assistance or funding for graduation activities through the
Grad Night Program for our students on Molokai.
And equally important is the nurturing of our youngsters through the Alu Like's Kahua
Ola Hou drug treatment program that helps our teens transition off of drugs and
become functional and productive individuals in our community.
In addition, Chairman, we continue to assist the Molokai veterans in allowing them
opportunities to occupy a facility that they call the "bunker", and our support of the
Molokai Community Health Center assures our residents access to equal med--to
quality medical and health care services.
And each of you, the members of this sitting Council, need to know how appreciative
our community is in this precedent setting budget for Molokai. The unsung heroes of
our process, truly, our budget staff: Mr. Taguchi, Ms. Revels, Mr. Raatz, and
Ms. Sakamoto. We, we applaud you for the job well done. And our Budget Chair,
your leadership and direction was much appreciated.
The 2007 budget for Molokai provides us new beginning, gives us new hope, and
allows for new promises; and I will gladly support the motion on the floor. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Mateo.
Members, further discussion? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
That's a tough act to follow. Member Mateo did a great job in describing the very
positive things that are contained in this budget of which I will support, although my
enthusiasm has been somewhat dampered a little bit today with the Haiku land issue.
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Its unfortunate that misinformation, I believe, has been spread throughout the
community. I think someone has pressed the panic button a bit prematurely. And
some folks have alleged that there hasn't been an open process for people to give
their input on this. Well, if I recall, Mr. Chairman, all of us can remember, on March
15, this proposal was first made to the public. Up until now, anyone could have come
in and testified before the Council or sent some written correspondences, e-mails,
faxes, whatever, yeah. So those kinds of allegations, I disagree with. It's been an
open process for this community to give input on that as well as anything else.
And we're discussing an appropriation as it relates to the Haiku land issue, and that's
all it is, an appropriation. And there's been talk of a fire station; and that's what that
is, too, just talk. There will be other opportunities for the public to give their comment
and input on what, you know, this land will be used, if it is purchased. And that's
another point, Mr. Chairman, the deal hasn't even been consummated yet. When
and if it is consummated, they will have to come back to this Council for approval.
And if it passes that hurdle, then there's going to be the rezoning issue as well, so
there will be ample time.
So it's unfortunate and very painful me as the district representative to see the
community so divided over this. It was such a tragedy to hear what happened to, to
the Community Association over all of this.
There has been other issues mixed in with this fire station matter. And I hope those
who are starting fires hold themselves accountable because the more obstacles
thrown in the faces of the County and our Fire Department, the more the people of
Haiku are at risk at not having a fire station.
I just in the paper the other day a house burned down. How much more longer will
the people of Haiku have to wait for a fire station? So I just caution those who have
issues or are getting very picky as to where a fire station should be.
It reminds me of what happened with the Paia bypass way back in the early nineties,
and folks were very picky about that. And then when you get too many arguments,
you end up with nothing. And it would be a tragedy to the citizens of Haiku if they
don't get a fire station if this fighting continues all because of misinformation, maybe
some personal issues going on. I don't know, but it needs to be rectified and rectified
really soon.
And first and foremost, our job is not to get involved in the personal issues. We, as
elected officials, have to look over the long term at what is best for the greater
community, especially in that region. It is one of the fastest growing regions, and we
need to keep our focus there.
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So now that I have lamented on that, I would like to turn things more on a positive
note. My compliments to Budget Chairman Kane for facilitating the proceedings. At
times, there were some challenges. It was tough, but it came through and I really
appreciate it. And things got a little contentious, but that's part of the normal process.
We're all very passionate; nine individuals with nine different egos and nine different
visions on certain things. But it's healthy, and it's healthy to disagree.

To the Budget staff, bar none, the best. And they have to—they are the unsung
heroes. They put in the long hours, and just admire their tenacity.
To the department heads, I admire their courage to have to come before this
Committee sometimes to be bombarded with questions and comments. So I applaud
you folks and, of course, our Corporation Counsel who sometimes on the fly have to
respond to some very difficult questions. So thank you folks.
I think this budget, as I stated before, has something, a little something for everyone
in terms of relief and in terms of funding for special programs.
The really, first, coming in for real property tax, I think the Council's version of it will
provide relief for a larger group of homeowners, and with the reduced rates, as well
as the exemptions, which now make us, this particular County, I believe, has the
highest figure in terms of exemption. We're number one in, amongst the four
Counties. So I think that's a real plus for the public.
In terms of infrastructure, I'm, for me, I'm very please, especially in our region in
Upcountry, funds have been set aside for the resurfacing of roads that have been
neglected for many, many years. So I, I, I thank my fellow colleagues for supporting
that area.
And many folks are pleased that we will begin a limited form of bus service in the
area as well. So I, I thank my colleagues for that help in that area.
And they'll get a fire station over on Molokai, a well-deserved fire station. It was
about time we got that.
And I think with the Police Department being very visionary, this Council has set
aside funding to look at a fire station for the South Maui region.
So this Council is doing their part to provide in putting public safety at the top of the
priority list. So--did I say.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Fire station.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Fire, excuse me, police station. It's been a long day. My
apologies. Police station.
And then also, we're looking in the direction of a morgue. It's ironic. I went to a
funeral yesterday and I, I bumped into a funeral executive and he's invited me to
come down and take a look at the morgue and see the impact--and that's something I
intend to do. But I think this Council is looking in that direction at providing a more, a
place that's much more sensitive to the concerns of the living. Although a morgue is
for the deceased, it's also a place for the living, Mr. Chairman.
So, as I stated earlier, this budget, I think incorporates a lot of things for a lot of
people. So I'm more than happy to support this budget proposal, and mahalo to
everyone. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I'm going to try and condense down some of the thoughts
that I had. I, I, I, too, want to offer my deepest thanks to all of the people who
contributed, and particularly to the testifiers, too, because if it wasn't for their input
and their ability to communicate to us what the needs are in the community, it'd be
really hard for us sometimes to craft the budget. And I know the Mayor does the
same thing, so I just want to thank the individuals who sit here for many hours, watch
us on television, give their input, and tell us whether we're on the right path or not.
To the Administration and Mr. Ginoza, and all the people, the department heads that
helped to craft the budget that we were presented with, I really appreciate it because
we have something to start with. If we had to do the same thing, I don't know. It
would probably take us a lot longer than it's even taken us to get this far. But I
appreciate that.
And I appreciate all of the Members and their input. We don't always have to agree,
but it's often been said if two people agree on everything, then one is unnecessary.
So I'm sure that the dialogue and some of our contention will continue, which I think
is really healthy.
Some of the things that I, I really think that we might look at in future budgets are-and I realize that Budget Chair Kane, because of the process we have currently, we
have some constraints timewise and also you can't do anything with the budget until
it's presented. But I think sometimes some of the processes or even how we
manage our time, how we look at different components of the budget, I think it's really
critical because so many times, and as other Members have said, it's very difficult
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when you're in the wee hours of the morning to sometimes think and focus and be
clear and always catch every single thing that we should be catching. And when we
get under the crunch of time, sometimes things are left by the side; and those are the
things that I would hope that we're able to deal with because, ultimately, we have to
answer to the taxpayers and we have to try to get the most bang for their buck that
we possibly can. Do it with all respect to the public process, but also to try to do it so
that it doesn't take away from other things that we could and should be doing.
Because I know many times we go into the wee hours of the morning, and I'm, I'm
not a meeting freak, so I like to kind of boil things down and, and look at things in, I
guess a hol—a holistic manner and take a big picture approach, which is sometimes a
little bit difficult to do given the process. But I'd like us to actually look about how we
craft, we draft, we approach the budget because there are some things I think that we
could even help ourselves in if we do a little bit of self-evaluation.
I want to thank the Members for supporting many of the things—and I'm just going to
look at my little list, my cheat sheet, so that I don't forget.
One of the things that, and Councilmember Molina just touched on it, was I was really
appreciative in the way that the Members looked at the subject of the morgue. I
realize it was something that, you know, just sort of came about. And I had
mentioned it to the Mayor, also visiting with the Police Chief and other members of
the community about it. I found out about it in a very hard way where one of my
friends, loved ones, her husband passed away; and it was just heartwrenching to see
what see that woman went through. So I'm grateful that the money is still in for at
least moving forward with this project. And I really want to thank the Members,
because I think that without your support, it's just going to be same old, same old,
and nothing will ever change. And even though a person has passed away, they still
deserve respect.
So I want to also look at, you know, the fuel tax. Perhaps that's one of the things that
we can look at either moving forward with some measures that we can revisit the fuel
tax and see if at some point in time, we can offset revenues in another way through
other means, that we look at trying to give some relief.
The Prosecuting Attorneys, I heard their plea; and thank you for hearing their plea,
too, because I think that I was hearing a very strong sense of burnout and lot of
stress in that department. So I thank Members for supporting the Prosecuting
Attorneys.
To the people that came this morning from Hale 0 Lanakila, the disabled in our
community are really reaching out and they're trying to be active members of our
society. And I just thank you so much for providing for their needs. I realize
sometimes it's small, given the size of our budget. But it's the thought that counts,
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and it's standing behind people who've got a lot of challenges in life anyway, so I
thank the Members.

The Maui Humane Society, I appreciate that.
The recognition of the importance of continuing to fund our Air Ambulance. It is so
critical for West Maui. We feel very isolated at times, but I thank the Members for
stepping outside and thinking outside the box, both for that, as well as monies to
provide for nursing and the dental hygiene career paths at the university. I think it's
really critical that we're putting our money where our mouths are, but these kinds of
items all speak to the values, I think, of our community.
The budget is a living, breathing document to me. It's subject to change, but only if
the Mayor has to respond, many times, to changing situations. But I feel that what
we've tried to do is treat it with respect. We've tried to treat our communities with
respect.
And I'm really, really pleased that over the many years that I, you know, my
community's come before you and asked that we put in so much money because
West Maui generates roughly one/third of the money from real property tax. I really
believe that you have heard and you have answered the pleas for the individuals and
for many of the community organizations in West Maui because--and, and I'm just not
going to go through them all, but I want to thank you for the West Maui Boys and
Girls Club; skate park; the Lahaina fire rescue boat; our little Lahaina Tutoring Project
which is every year coming back, but now they're up to 200 students; our growing
Hispanic population, by funding the Enlace Hispano Program. To complete our West
Maui Adult Day Care Center, Hale Mahaolu is in need of money and you answered
that. Also, for our urgent care needs, West Maui Health Care Alliance. And the
Kauaula Instream Flow Study, that is something that I kind of threw in at the last
moment, but I really do appreciate the Members' including that. Our signage for the
Lahaina Historic District. Also providing monies for the, our restoration of the ponds
at Mokuula and their ability to come forward and they applied for that grant. The
West Maui Watershed Partnership; the Civic Center planning and design for retrofit
as an emergency shelter is critical t our community.
I think that Ms. Tavares put in for Puukolii Road resurfacing, and I thank you for that,
Ms. Tavares, so no one will say I have a conflict of interest because I live off that
road. The Lower Honoapiilani Road improvements, our flood control projects, our
recycling projects, even our Olowalu Convenience Center resurfacing--because I go
there regularly and it's, it, I swear one of these days a Volkswagen is going to drop in
and never emerge again. But it, it's really important.
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So these are the things that I want to thank you for and, basically, I just made a
calculation of many of the things that I've read. And just those things alone, it's
almost $22 million.
So to the West Maui community that I represent, I just want to let you know that this
Council has supported your request. They have heard your pleas for capital
reinvestment in the economic engine that West Maui is. And I will continue, as your
representative from that area, to support those measures. But I also want to thank
each and every one of the Councilmembers who expressed their support for my
community and to try to do what we can, because sometimes we feel very isolated
and sometimes a little bit out of, you know, the mix. But, again, we cannot do
everything. But I want to thank the Members for their support for my community; and
I want to thank my community for supporting this Council and the efforts, through
their testimony and their showing up at meetings, and actually utilizing the services
and many of the recreational opportunities that we provide. So it's a very, to me, a
very heartfelt thank you to everyone involved.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
First, I'd like to say it's been a real privilege living with all of you for the six weeks we
had our budget session. I don't think I have, I have been involved in something that
bonds people so closely since I was in a sorority. I mean we are practically living
together for the six weeks that we do this budget, and I think we all worked very well
together, Mr. Chairman.
And, as a team, we crafted I think the best possible budget for our community as a
whole; and I am very proud of that. I'm proud to be part of the team who put
differences aside and worked together for the community's best interest.
I, I think every district got their fair share, Mr. Chair, although maybe some people in
Kihei still think that, that their fair share is still coming and probably it is. But we got
some things this year in the budget that I know the Kihei community is going to be
very, very thankful and appreciative for.
And so, I want to thank the Members for supporting my proposals for the South Maui
district, which included a new much needed playground, the only playground we
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have in Kihei; replacement of that playground in Kalama Park; as well as a new skate
park and a new bathroom for Kamaole Ill.
I know, like I said, the Kihei community will be most appreciative of these upgrades to
our heavily used beach parks.
I also appreciate the body's support to fund the accelerated completion of our Water
Use and Development Plan, Mr. Chair. This is, this Plan is a vital tool for the Council
and this County as a whole to, to give us the ability to manage the most important
public resource that we have in this County. So, you know, $250,000, a quarter of a
million dollars, this Council decided to put towards that effort because we want that
Plan done as soon as possible. So that says a lot on a policy basis for this Council,
and I appreciate the support for that.
I think as a freshman councilor this term, Mr. Chair, that I bring a fresh perspective.
And with all due respect to everyone involved, I have found the budget process to be
most cumbersome and somewhat inefficient as a process. I think that we're often
faced with decisions on large purchases or programs that require a long-term
commitment, and they're presented to the Council for the very first time in the budget
which really doesn't allow the necessary time, given our current process, to fully
explore each proposal and its long-term consequences.
Without adequate disclosure of the necessary information to make a fully informed
decision, we're often left with the option of making a decision based on a good idea,
rather than good information. And I think our problems with the Haiku fire station is
an example of that. And, unfortunately, I think many good ideas don't get approved
because of this very reason.
Most of the more than 200 hours your Budget Committee, Mr. Chair, spent
deliberating this year's budget was spent on gathering more information about
expenditures, which is important. However, little time was left or set aside to discuss
revenues, particularly real property taxes, probably the most important issue for our
residents. Given the runaway escalation of this County's property values, I was
disappointed that we did not have the time to discuss property tax reform or the
proposition that was presented to us by COMET, the Committee for More Equitable
Taxation.
The current process which leaves us with decision making at the very end of an
exhausting nonstop five-week marathon of meetings has become an ordeal to
survive rather than a clear and concise decision-making process. Much of the
information we requested came at the final hour or the final week, leaving little time to
study or even read the responses.
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You know, what might have worked for a $200 million budget, Mr. Chairman, doesn't
necessarily work for a $500 million budget. I know of no other corporate entity this
large who would allow their Board of Directors to set their budget under such onerous
conditions.
I did not get elected to carry on the status quo, Mr. Chair. My constituency wants
change in County government. And I believe there is room for change within the
parameters already set in our Charter to make for a more efficient and effective
budget process. And I will be happy to share my ideas with the next Budget Chair on
how we can go about doing that. It's only my ideas; but, like I said, I have a fresh
perspective.
One thing for sure that surfaced during our deliberations, Mr. Chair, is the inability of
our County to keep up with the runaway growth that is happening on Maui. The
accelerated growth of Maui County is driven by the real estate market, not by our
Community Plans or by any directed or managed--directed growth management plan
of the County and its elected body. In fact, most of the large projects promoted by
this Administration and approved by this Council have been in contradiction to the
re--respective Community Plans, adding additional burden by being unplanned
growth. Already, we have exceeded the projected and planned growth for most
Community Plan areas by at least six years.
The repercussions of this accelerated growth were reflected many times throughout
the budget process. Capital Improvement Projects for public facilities are not getting
done, and those that are moving forward are doing so at highly inflated cost to the
taxpayer.
Even you, Mr. Chair, suggested that it may be time that we have our own County
construction division, a concept that may be cheaper than the highly competitive
private sector construct--construction industry that we've help create.
Our accelerated growth has also created a dangerously low employment pool. The
County cannot find and hire the employees we need fast enough to meet the growing
demand for public services that, for the most part, are long--long over due. From
clerks, to planners, to engineers, we can no longer compete with the private profit
sector who pay higher wages and are able to process and hire work applicants far
faster than we can.
Our Department of Water Supply alone has thirty-two vacancies, Mr. Chairman. How
can we hope to provide adequate public services when we are so egregiously
understaffed? As we allow an unsustainable growth rate to occur, we are shooting
ourselves and our taxpayers in the foot.
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As the development and real estate community are realizing large profits from the
sale of Maui, we are falling further and further behind in meeting the infrastructures of
our resident community. This trend must stop or we will never catch up to the needs
of our community no matter how much money we realize from increased property
taxes.
I'd like to take the time now to thank our staff for the fabulous support they gave us
during this marathon. Mr. Taguchi, I think was an excellent analyst. Ms. Sakamoto,
tried and true, always there for us; keeps us on track--appreciate that very much.
Ms. Revels and Mr. Raatz--Raatz, were also excellent support staff. And I want to
thank them all for sacrificing their own home life and maybe time with their families to
help us in this process.
I'd like to also thank our Budget Director, Lloyd Ginoza. I think he did an exemplary
job, Mr. Chair, in assisting us and, and helping guiding us through this process, given
the fact that he was new to the job and really had little "ramp up" time to take on this
huge endeavor; and I think he handled it in a stellar way and I was most appreciative
of his help all during this process.
Also, Traci Fujita Villarosa, our Corporation Counsel, who also sacrificed her family
life, her--being with her child, to be here with us. And I most appreciated her, her
assistance also.
And so to everyone involved, including our Chair, thank you very much--and thank
God it's over.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Ms. Anderson.
Is there anyone else wishing to talk for their second and final time before I share
some comments, and then I allow Mr. Kane to wrap it up?
Okay, having none, the Chair will just quickly share a few things.
I also am appreciative of your support for some of our Lanai requests. Your support
for our preschool has not gone unnoticed. The community is already excited about
the ability for a preschool that, in the State, I think may be or, or just a handful, that is
accredited to provide such services to a community to continue its mission on Lanai.
And you are well aware, Members, that what we do on, on our island, is not just
community, it's island-wide. It is the only program on an island. There are no other
options.
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And so I thank you for recognizing that situation and for supporting some of the
resources that definitely are generated here on this island that you have shared with
the people of Lanai.
I also am grateful that we can now provide our seniors with the appropriate
renovations and improvements to the Lanai senior facility, that they are very excited
that I shared with them on Lanai just a few nights ago, that project moving forward in
this upcoming budget.
The community is also excited of your support to allow the community to finally have
a certified kitchen facility at our community center that will not only help the
nonprofits, but all other activities that are required to have Department of Health
approvals.
While I can go on with some also additional support specifically for Lanai, I find that,
that will be a little bit more of my responsibility as a report back home to our
community there.
But I would like to end my comments this afternoon, Members, is that I believe that
your efforts have shown the capacity to have a vision of looking down the road, a
vision of a greater picture than just what is within your respective districts.
I say that because it is part of an exciting era where you have supported the ability of
this County to have exploratory well of deep artesian water possibilities. And if
Dr. Thomas' findings on the Big Island can hold true for this island, we will be part of
a new era, a whole new mentality and a thinking of approaching potable water.
And I think it is a tremendous goal of this Council, although we have not formalized it,
but to be able to have the opportunity and options to just dedicate pure artesian
water for potable use only is a great step forward whereby we can dedicate our
surface waters for restoration of stream flows, river flows, as well as the need for
agricultural irrigation. That, I believe, is a tremendous step in the right direction,
Members--not the popular direction, the right direction.
I also would like to state that I believe we, as a body, have not only recognized, but
we continue to move in the right direction with the reinvestment in infrastructure,
particularly in the areas of public works. I can tell you that our colleagues on Oahu
are facing tremendous challenges in now dealing with near-crisis situations regarding
sewers, landfill, water. Hopefully, the decisions we have made in this budget will
allow us to take a different path and a better direction so that we can put those funds
that we can save by making these hard decisions today to other programs of
improvement for our community.
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One thing I believe that we have made a definite continued decision on that I have
always known our Budget Chair, from his very first budget review and his earlier-earliest comments that I can recall, is the commitment of this body, our Council, to
not forget and continue to stress the importance of core responsibility as directed by
the Charter of this County. That, people, I believe we have served our community
well.
While it is great to think about things on the fringe, we cannot forget the core
responsibilities that no one else provides but the County alone. And if it is not for you
other eight Members that have stepped forward and provided the correct amount and
the dedicated funding for police, for fire, for civil defense, the safety of our community
gets jeopardized irresponsibly. And you, as the members of this body, have
continued to step forward and move in the right direction.
There has been much discussion about tax reform. You may call me a bean counter,
a penny pincher; but, I can tell you one thing, Members, tax reform, while it's popular
and it is responsible for us to review it, we should not tread lightly and just take steps
forward without thinking through all the unintended consequences. This community
cannot afford this body to make an error in judgment regarding the major form of
revenue, which is real property taxation.
If you would look at the Institute of Tax and Finance reports, the latest one I believe is
May 2006, you will find although real property tax is considered regressive in general,
the items that he has stated to help bring equality to those in need, you, Members of
this Council, has continued to put forth the corrections and adjustments every year
that, that institute finds progressive and supports what we have done, which is giving
direct specific relief through exemptions and circuit breaker opportunities. This is
from a national organization, Members, that looks at real property nationwide.
So Maui County is not following. We are part of a group of local government leaders,
Members, that lead the Nation in how local government provide services, how it
receives its revenues. And I commend you, I commend you for that.
You know, there's many times when they say, "Oh, look what California doing. Look
what so and so is doing." You can ask Mr. Mateo who has just returned from a
conference. What people are talking about, Maui County is doing. It's that simple,
Members.
So I just share these words because I believe you have made hard decisions; we
have made right decisions. And I want to thank you because while we have, as one
of colleagues said, we've lived together and be a family. But there is nothing wrong
with family arguments, family fights. Because one thing does not change no matter
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what we have gone through. The bottom line is we still remain a family, and I say
that in the greater context of the community and this County.
And while I echo also the comments of all of you who have thanked our staff,
Corporation Counsel, the departments, Budget Director Ginoza, our staff, people like
the Clerk's office that help the public hearing process, I want to thank you for not
forgetting your responsibility and your ability to continue to look forward and maintain
the greater picture for the greater good.
I end my comments with allowing Mr. Kane, who I also commend. It's a hard job,
people, trying to get nine people focused on money because we've approached it
from nine different angles.
But I am glad to hear that this afternoon, we have come together and we can support
what has been a collaborative effort for the greater good for the greater community.
So saying that, Mr. Kane, you have the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
My only remark will be that I think eight Members have provided a comprehensive
analysis of our last several weeks and couple of months of, of our experience.
So here we are, second and final, we're ready to move forward and do our part, and I
ask the Members for their support of this, of these documents. And we look forward
to and anticipate a continued collaborative effort with the Budget Director and the
Executive branch in putting forward the people's work.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, the Chair will be calling for a vote for second and final reading of Bills 29,
30, 31, 32, 33, 35, 36, and 37. All in favor of the motion, please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: The motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Carroll.

Those said bills pass second and final reading. Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there's nothing further scheduled to come
before the Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We are under "Announcement", Members, and I will start with Ms. Anderson if she
has any.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of May 26, 2006,
was adjourned by the Chair at 3:27 p.m.
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